

# Marywood UNIVERSITY

# FACULTY POLICIES

Chapter Two includes those matters that are most central to employment as a member of the Marywood University faculty. In the interest of collegiality, the Faculty Senate will be consulted about substantive changes to Chapter Two that are not necessary to conform to applicable laws.

Updated as of January 31, 2018

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

2.1	Ranked Faculty	4
2.2	Per-course Faculty	
2.3	Administrators with Rank and Tenure	
2.4	Faculty Librarians	
2.5	Qualifications for Appointment to Rank	
2.5	Quantications for Apponiution to Rank	0
2.6	Contractual Agreements with Faculty Members	7
2.7	Personnel Records of Faculty Members	
2.8	Evaluation of Faculty Members	10
2.9	Promotion of Faculty Members	12
2.10	Doctoral Equivalency	
	1	
2.11	Tenure	21
2.12	Retirement or Resignation of Faculty Member	25
2.13	Non-reappointment of Full-Time Faculty Member	
2.14	Progressive Discipline	25
2.15	Retrenchment of Faculty	
2.15	Referenciation of Fuedry	2)
2.16	Academic Freedom	32
2.17	Political Activity	32
2.18	Professional Ethics	33
2.19	The Teaching Responsibility	33
2.20	The Librarianship Responsibility	
2.21	Faculty Development	
2.22	Sabbatical Leave for Faculty Member	36
2.23	Professional Leave of Absence	37
2.24	Meetings of Learned Societies Attended by Faculty Members	38
2.26	Academic Workload	39
2.27	Conflict of Commitment	
2.28	Academic Meetings and Functions	
2.20	Faculty Offices	
2.30	Faculty Secretarial Staff	
2.30	Student Assistants	
2.32	Vacations and Holidays for Faculty	41
2.33	Short-term Disability of Faculty Member	42
2.34	Interruption of Faculty Service	42
2.35	Family and Medical Leave	42
2.36	Job-Protected Medical Leave for Faculty	45
2 27	Flexible Benefits	16
2.37	Flexible Benefits	40
2.38	Health Plans	46
2.39	Health Insurance Continuation Coverage	47
2.40	Long-term Disability Insurance	
2.41	Group Term Life Insurance	47
2.42	Accidental Death and Dismemberment Insurance	
2.43	Dental Insurance	48
2.44	Voluntary Short-term Disability Insurance	48

2.45	Employee Assistance Program	48
2.46	Voluntary Insurance	49
2.47	Retirement Plan	
2.48	Social Security/Medicare	49
2.49	Workers' Compensation	49
2.50	Unemployment Compensation	50
2.51	Tuition Remission Benefit	50
2.52	Non-credit Courses	52
2.53	Parking	53
2.54	Bookstore	53
2.55	Recreational Facilities	53
2.56	Identification Cards	
2.57	Health Services	53
2.58	Compensation Policy for Faculty	53
2.59	Order Cor Mariae - Pro Fide Et Cultura	54
2.60	Faculty Grievances and Appeals	54
2.61	Emeritus/Emerita Designation for Faculty	60

#### 2.1 RANKED FACULTY

*Full-time faculty members* are those who by contract have a primary professional responsibility to the University; they are available to the University for academic assignment both on and off campus during day, evening, and weekend hours. A full-time faculty member holds one of the following ranks: Instructor, Assistant Professor, Associate Professor, Professor.

**Pro-rata Ranked Faculty members** are those who teach a designated percent of a full-time faculty teaching load, ordinarily one-half, and assume other responsibilities of student advisement, attendance at University and department meetings, curriculum planning and supervision of other department-related activities such as art studios, practicums and internships, radio and television studios. Pro-rata ranked faculty members are not eligible for tenure or promotion in rank.

#### 2.2 PER-COURSE FACULTY

*Lecturers* are those faculty members who ordinarily teach from one to six credit hours per semester and are not usually otherwise employed in the affairs of the University. They receive a formal appointment on a semester basis, provided enrollment justifies it at registration time. Lecturers are not eligible for tenure or rank.

Lecturers are required to hold at least a Master's degree or its equivalent and to show evidence of general scholarship and teaching ability.

Two categories have been established for lecturers: Lecturers Levels I through IV and Distinguished Scholar/Artist. Levels I through IV and Distinguished Scholar/Artist are mutually exclusive.

Level I is an entry level. Level II is entry level for those holding terminal degrees. Levels II, III, and IV are advancement levels for faculty who teach repeatedly and contribute to the respective departments beyond their teaching responsibility.

Distinguished Scholar/Artist are individuals who are well established and have significant experience and achievement as well as a national and/or international reputation in their own field. Individuals are invited or may be appointed. This appointment must be supported by the members and chair of the respective department, the appropriate dean, and the Provost. Final approval for appointment for Distinguished Scholar/Artist rests with the Provost.

*Affiliate faculty members* are those part-time faculty members who are not directly reimbursed by the University.

*Adjunct faculty members* are those part-time faculty members who have full-time employment and rank at another institution of higher education. They retain their rank and will be designated as adjunct with rank, e.g., Adjunct Associate Professor.

#### 2.3 ADMINISTRATORS WITH RANK AND TENURE

(Revision approved by the President of the University 2016)

#### Rank

Marywood is willing to recognize or award rank to administrators according to the policy outlined below. This may include Executive and Administrative officers of the University, Senior Administrators, or Senior Management in the Academic Affairs area.

- If a Marywood faculty member moves to an administrative position as defined above, he/she will retain the academic rank attained at Marywood.
- If an administrator is appointed who is new to Marywood and he/she has ever held rank in another college or university that is regionally accredited, appropriate rank may be awarded at Marywood

provided the criteria for elevation to the rank at Marywood have been met in a discipline associated with the profile of the University.

- If a newly appointed administrator has never held academic rank, s/he may be appointed with the appropriate rank at Marywood. The administrator must demonstrate qualifications comparable to those held by faculty elevated to that rank at Marywood.
- Application for advancement in rank is made through the established University procedures.
- A Marywood University administrator is credited for advancement in rank with the time spent in administration.

#### Tenure

Marywood is willing to recognize or award tenure to administrators according to the policy outlined below. This policy is limited to the President of the University, the Provost, the Deans of the Colleges, and the Director of Library Services.

If a tenured Marywood faculty member moves to an administrative position defined above, he/she will retain the tenure earned at Marywood.

If an administrator is appointed to one of the positions defined above on or after July 1, 2003, and s/he has earned tenure as a faculty member and held tenure within five years in another college or university that is regionally accredited, tenure may be awarded at Marywood provided the criteria for tenure at Marywood have been met in a discipline associated with the profile of the University.

An applicant must request consideration for tenure; it may not be assumed. The President of the University, or the Provost on behalf of the President, will consult with the Rank and Tenure Committee about the candidate's ability to meet the tenure requirements of Marywood University.

Tenure is granted by the President of the University.

- If an administrator with tenure is discharged from the administrative position for cause, then that administrator will lose the opportunity to become a member of the faculty.
- An administrator with tenure whose contract is not renewed has the option of moving to the faculty. The administrator should receive sufficient notice that his/her contract will not be renewed.
- The movement of an administrator with tenure to the full-time faculty must not affect negatively other tenured faculty, non-tenured faculty who hold tenure track appointments or clinical faculty who have been at Marywood for at least three years. Thus, it may be necessary for the University to create a new position or within reason to retrain the administrator for another University opening.
- Upon entering the full-time faculty, all former administrators are expected to meet the same standards and fulfill the same responsibilities as any other tenured faculty member and are in all respects to be treated as any other full-time tenured faculty member.
- Upon entry to the full-time faculty, all academic administrators shall receive a base faculty salary of 75% of the twelve- month administrative salary.
- Academic administrators who have been hired from within the full-time faculty will not, upon reentering the full-time faculty, receive a salary which is less than their last base faculty salary plus all increments and equity adjustments for their rank as applied from the date of their entry into administration to the date of their re-entry into the full-time faculty.

#### 2.4 FACULTY LIBRARIANS

(Revision approved by the President of the University 2004, 2008)

Librarians are members of the faculty with rank. Ordinarily, they serve on twelve-month contracts.

A master's degree from a program accredited by the American Library Association will be considered the appropriate terminal professional degree for faculty librarians.

This policy is effective July 1, 2004. Faculty librarians in Marywood University's employ before that date are assumed to have the academic credentials required to apply for promotion.

#### 2.5 QUALIFICATIONS FOR APPOINTMENT TO RANK

(Revision approved by the President of the University 5/16/13)

In making recommendations for the hiring of faculty, department chairpersons and academic deans should be vigilant that the faculty members in their units have degrees that were earned at a diverse number of institutions of higher education.

In determining the initial rank of full-time or pro rata faculty members, the following guidelines will be used.

#### Instructor

An instructor is a full-time faculty member who possesses

- at a minimum, a master's degree in an appropriate academic discipline, as judged by the department or library faculty, the academic dean or library director, and the Provost;
- teaching or librarianship ability as described in the University policy titled *The Teaching Responsibility* or *The Librarianship Responsibility*;
- those qualities of character, personality and professionalism that are expected of a teacher or librarian as exemplified by the statements in *The Teaching Responsibility* or *The Librarianship Responsibility*.

An instructor on a tenure-track line is appointed annually for a maximum of two years in that rank, unless subject to other terms in their initial Offer Letter from the Provost. Upon fulfillment of the terms stated in the initial Offer Letter and no later than the completion of two years of service, an instructor who is on a tenure track will automatically be promoted to the rank of Assistant Professor.

#### **Assistant Professor**

For appointment to the rank of Assistant Professor, an incoming faculty member must have attained the rank of Assistant Professor at a regionally accredited, four-year institution of higher learning where s/he previously taught, or present evidence of significant achievement and valuable experience relevant to the position to which s/he is to be appointed. It is presumed that the criteria for elevation to the rank of Assistant Professor at Marywood have been met.

#### **Associate Professor**

For appointment to the rank of Associate Professor, an incoming faculty member must have attained the rank of Associate Professor at a regionally accredited, four-year institution of higher education where s/he previously taught, or present evidence of significant achievement and valuable experience relevant to which s/he is to be appointed. In either case, the incoming faculty member must demonstrate qualifications comparable to those held by faculty elevated to the rank of Associate Professor at Marywood.

#### Professor

For appointment to the rank of Professor, an incoming faculty member must have attained the rank of

Professor at a regionally accredited, four-year institution of higher education where s/he previously taught, or present evidence of significant achievement and valuable experience relevant to the position to which s/he is to be appointed. In either case, the incoming faculty member must demonstrate qualifications comparable to those held by faculty elevated to the rank of Professor at Marywood.

#### 2.6 CONTRACTUAL AGREEMENTS WITH FACULTY MEMBERS

(Revision approved by the President of the University 1999, 2002, 3/28/08, 2/18/11, 4/17/13)

#### **Full -Time Faculty**

The *Letter of Agreement* is the official contract issued to a faculty member at the time of appointment or reappointment. It is a statement of conditions and obligations mutually agreed to by the faculty member and Marywood University. It serves as a binding contract covering a specific period of time and as a vehicle to renew, adjust and/or alter the terms of the original contract regarding appointment, rank, tenure, salary, benefits, etc.

Faculty contracts are normally for a period of nine months or twelve months.

Ordinarily, the academic year will begin no earlier than two weeks before Labor Day and will end no later than nine months from that date.

A copy of the *Letter of Agreement* is retained by the faculty member. Copies are also on file in the Office of Human Resources.

In general, any faculty member, who intends to be a long-term stakeholder in the University and who has the appropriate terminal academic degree, should have either a tenure appointment or an appointment probationary for tenure.

#### **Categories of Full-Time Appointment**

Regular membership in a Faculty includes appointments with continuous tenure, appointments probationary for tenure, and contract appointments without tenure.

Membership in the Faculty of a School or Department is held by persons with valid appointments to one of the four generally recognized Faculty ranks, namely, Professor, Associate Professor, Assistant Professor, or Instructor.

The University, however, also requires the services of professionally competent individuals to meet teaching and service responsibilities in selected areas or positions in which assignments do not necessarily include research or creative work. To meet these responsibilities effectively and to be competitive in attracting and retaining needed professional personnel, the University has established and recognizes a third kind of Regular Faculty appointment: Regular Contracts Appointments without Tenure.

#### **Contract Appointments with Tenure**

The probationary period shall not exceed seven years of full-time teaching at Marywood, with application for tenure being made in the sixth year. Faculty members on leave during the probationary period must follow the policy on Leaves of Absence. Prior service at Marywood University or at another regionally accredited, fouryear college or university may be credited toward the fulfillment of the probationary period as indicated in the original *Letter of Agreement*.

Tenure is a term designating guaranteed continuous appointment to full-time faculty members until retirement. It implies a mutual commitment on the part of the faculty member and the University and cannot be taken lightly. The commitment of a faculty member who requests tenure is as deep and binding on the faculty member as it is on the University. Just as the conferring of tenure by the University recognizes the competence of an individual faculty member, submission to the University of an application for tenure

suggests a strong acceptance by that individual of the goals and objectives of the University. The request represents commitment to work jointly with faculty, students, administrators, and members of the staff for the growth and welfare of the University. It is a commitment to devote one's energies to continued personal development and continued high levels of achievement as a member of the Marywood academic community. It is a definite assertion of career goals; it is expected that faculty will not lightly withdraw from this relationship.

Once tenure is granted, it will be discontinued only for grave reason, which may include moral turpitude, flagrant abuse of academic freedom, or lack of professional competency as demonstrated in instruction and/or research. In addition, the University may be required to discontinue tenure because of severe financial exigencies of the University or reorganization of the department and/or curriculum resulting in lack of need as described in *Retrenchment of Faculty*.

A faculty member with an appointment probationary for tenure may apply for a Clinical or Per Annum appointment, if a vacancy exists, under normal procedures for recruitment and appointment. However, a faculty member in probationary status is not eligible to apply for such a change of status if that faculty member has been reviewed for tenure with the result that tenure was not recommended.

#### **Contract Appointments without Tenure**

Two types of full-time contract appointments without tenure are available: Clinical Faculty Appointments and Per Annum Faculty Appointments.

#### **Clinical Faculty**

On the recommendation of the relevant chairperson or person acting in the capacity of chair, and with the approval of the appropriate Dean and the Provost and based on a written description of the teaching and related duties, a Faculty position involving full time teaching in a clinical or professional skills program may be designated as a non-tenure track clinical position.

The title of Clinical Faculty is a broad designation that covers professional activities both on and off campus that provide the core expertise for a particular faculty member. It is through their clinical expertise that Clinical Faculty are able to translate applied practice into their classroom and experiential activities.

Clinical Faculty are expected to engage in teaching and service to the department, college, University, discipline and community at large. Scholarship, in its broadest sense, is of a secondary role for most Clinical Faculty and could be of an applied nature that focuses on, and contributes to, the advancement of teaching, clinical practice, ongoing professional development and contributions to the field. The appropriateness, level and type of scholarly expectations of Clinical Faculty will vary significantly among disciplines and departments. However, conducting independent research is not a requirement of clinical faculty.

The annual Faculty Activity Report and reviews for promotion will focus on teaching and service. There does not need to be a separate section in the documents for scholarship. Scholarship that supports teaching may be placed in the teaching section and scholarship in clinical services may be placed in the service section. However, clinical faculty who regularly engage in scholarship may request to the appropriate dean to be evaluated among the tenure track faculty utilizing the teaching, service and scholarship evaluative tool.

Clinical Faculty may hold the following non-tenure track ranks:

- Clinical Instructor
- Clinical Assistant Professor
- Clinical Associate Professor
- Clinical Professor

The initial appointment may be for one or two years and may be renewed for successive terms under the same procedures as those applying to faculty members with appointments probationary for tenure. After six years

of continuous service, subsequent reappointments may be for periods of up to five years but without tenure.

#### **Per Annum Faculty**

With the approval of the Provost and based upon a written description of the teaching and related duties, a faculty position involving full-time teaching for a period of one year may also be designated as a non-tenured position (Per Annum).

Normally a Per Annum appointment may be renewed on an annual basis for up to an additional five years, followed by a terminal contract for the seventh year of employment. If an exception is made, it will be done by the Provost in consultation with the appropriate dean and director or chairperson. Notification of non-renewal shall follow the notice requirements of the Non-Reappointment of Full-Time Faculty Member policy.

Clinical or Per Annum appointments may be made at the level of Instructor, Assistant Professor, Associate Professor or Professor. A Faculty Member with a Clinical or Per Annum appointment is accorded parity of compensation, benefits and prerequisites, and governance and voting rights, as with other Faculty members of comparable rank.

A Faculty member with a Clinical or Per Annum appointment may apply for an appointment probationary for tenure, if a vacancy exists, under normal procedures for recruitment and appointment. In such a case, time served in the Clinical or Per Annum position beyond the first year counts toward the maximum allowable period of probationary service. If time served in the Clinical or Per Annum position exceeds the maximum allowable period of probationary service, the Faculty member shall be considered to have completed five years of probationary service and shall be reviewed for tenure upon application for the change of status. In either case, in the event the outcome of the review is negative, the terms of the current Clinical or Per Annum appointment shall be honored but the Faculty member shall not be eligible for subsequent reappointment to the Clinical or Per Annum position.

#### **Pro - Rata Faculty**

Pro-Rata ranked faculty serve on nine-month or twelve-month contracts. Their contracts are processed and issued as are those of full-time faculty.

The initial appointment of Pro-Rata faculty determines their rank; their *Letters of Agreement* are awarded for one year at a time with no implied obligation of continuous appointment.

#### **Part - Time Faculty**

Part-Time faculty are those faculty members who ordinarily teach from one to six credit hours per semester and are not usually otherwise employed in the affairs of the University. They receive a formal appointment on a semester basis, provided enrollment justifies it at registration time. Part-Time faculty members are not eligible for tenure.

#### **Letters of Agreement**

*Letters of Agreement* for continuing faculty members are issued on or before May 10. *Letters of Agreement* are distributed from the Office of the President of the University.

#### **Appointment Procedures**

Members of the faculty are appointed by the President of the University. Prospective faculty members are interviewed and recommended by the chairperson and faculty of the department in which a vacancy exists to the Dean and the Provost.

The formal offer of employment made by the Provost to a prospective faculty member contains the conditions of continued employment and promotion as described during the interview process and as outlined in the

#### Faculty Handbook.

Offers to part-time faculty are made by department chairpersons or those acting in the capacity of a chair, and concluded by an agreement approved by the appropriate academic dean. A part-time faculty member receives a formal appointment on a semester basis, provided enrollment justifies it at registration time. A part-time faculty member is not eligible for tenure.

#### 2.7 PERSONNEL RECORDS OF FACULTY MEMBERS

(Revision approved by the President of the University 4/29/11)

Official personnel records are maintained in Human Resources and are protected by the Privacy Act. The President of the University, the Provost, appropriate Dean and individual Faculty Member have access to the Faculty Member's file. The file remains in the possession of the University.

Pre-employment records, which include a resume, official transcripts, letters of recommendation and other pertinent information relevant to employment, are kept on file in the Provost's office until a formal letter of agreement is signed, at which time the file is forwarded to Human Resources.

In addition personnel files are maintained in other administrative offices such as the Provost, the Dean and the Department Chair. Copies of recommendations of chairs, deans and the Rank and Tenure Committee for pre-tenure review, and promotion/tenure are kept on file in the office of the Provost.

Faculty Members may submit any material to their files that they consider appropriate. If a Faculty Member believes that something in the file is inaccurate he or she can bring the matter to the record holder who would then consult with the author of the document(s) in question to determine if a retraction is in order.

In the event that the author of the document(s) is no longer associated with the University or is otherwise unavailable, then the person who currently holds the position has authority to respond to a Faculty Member's request for retraction or clarification. If the person currently occupying the position is unable to appropriately address the Faculty Member's request for retraction or clarification, then the Faculty Member can request that a statement be included in his or her record stating succinctly the reasons for disagreement.

#### 2.8 EVALUATION OF FACULTY MEMBERS

(Revision approved by the President of the University 4/17/04)

Since the University is responsible for maintaining high standards of performance in a wide variety of fields, it is essential that the faculty be composed of men and women of high personal and professional qualifications.

The rationale of evaluation procedures is to encourage and commend the faculty, to bring about improvement in the quality of performance, to recognize the contributions of the individual member, and thus, to promote the excellence of the University. In addition, this assessment serves as a basis for decisions on remuneration, promotion, and retention.

At the end of each calendar year, faculty members are required to submit to the appropriate academic dean or director a report of their faculty activities in the areas of teaching/librarianship, research, and service. While teaching or librarianship is considered a primary function of the faculty, any sustained evaluation will focus on the three faculty functions, as expressed in *The Teaching Responsibility* and *The Librarianship Responsibility*.

**Teaching.** Minimal qualifications for appointment or promotion are character and the ability to teach, emotional maturity and personal security. Some of the elements to be evaluated are experience; knowledge of subject matter; the capacity to organize a course in relationship to a sequence and to an area of knowledge; the ability to evaluate student performance; to formulate assignments, and to construct and administer tests; skill in presentation; interest in students; ability to stimulate youthful minds; capacity for cooperation; and an enthusiastic devotion to teaching. The responsibility of the teacher as a guide and friend properly extends beyond the walls of the

classroom into other phases of the life of the student as a member of the University Community. It also involves the duty of initiating and improving educational methods both within and outside the department.

*Librarianship.* Minimal qualifications for appointment or promotion are character and the ability to perform professional library services, emotional maturity and personal security. Some of the elements to be evaluated are experience, knowledge of one's area(s) of responsibility in the library, the capacity to organize relevant resources for a subject area, the ability to evaluate the information and scholarship needs of the Marywood University Community as well as develop and provide access to information resources and services, skill in presentation, interest in students, ability to stimulate youthful minds, capacity for cooperation, and an enthusiastic devotion to education and the library profession. The responsibility of the librarian as a guide and friend properly extends beyond the walls of the classroom or library into other phases of the life of the student as a member of the University Community. It also involves the duty of initiating and improving informational and educational methods and services both within and outside the library.

*Scholarship and Creativity.* All members of the faculty must be persons of scholarly ability and attainments. Their qualifications are to be evaluated on the quality of their published and other creative work, the range and variety of their intellectual interests, their success in training students in scholarly methods, and their participation and leadership in professional associations and in the editing of professional journals. Attainment may be in the realm of scientific investigation, in the realm of constructive contributions, or in the realm of the creative arts.

*Service.* The scope of the University's activities makes it appropriate for members of the staff to engage in many activities outside of the fields of teaching/librarianship and research. These may include participation in committee work and other administrative tasks, counseling, clinical duties and special training programs. The University also expects many of its faculty members to render extramural services to schools, to industry, to local, state and national agencies and to the public at large.

Faculty contributions in each of these areas must be assessed as objectively as possible. In order to facilitate the process, and to assess the whole record of the faculty member, the University utilizes a variety of means in addition to the activities reports, including:

*Self Evaluation*. The best motivation to continued improvement lies in accurate self-appraisal. Faculty members are encouraged to utilize self-evaluation as a tool for professional growth. They may wish to confer with the chairperson or a fellow teacher about this evaluation, in order to improve areas of deficiency.

*Peer Evaluation*. Objective judgments of peers regarding the quality of teaching/librarianship, research, or service are an important source of evaluative data.

*Student Evaluation*. The University recognizes the value and limitations of student appraisals of faculty members. It makes use of objective questionnaires to elicit student judgments on a number of facets of instruction on the campus as a whole and in regard to individual teachers.

At the end of each academic year the department chairperson or appropriate director will conduct an evaluation of those faculty members serving on annual contracts in order to determine what progress has been made in meeting the conditions for promotion and tenure. The faculty member will be expected to submit a self-evaluation analysis to aid the department chairperson or director. Such data as relate to annual evaluation will become a part of the faculty member's permanent file.

#### 2.9 PROMOTION OF FACULTY MEMBERS

(Revision approved by the President of the University 5/16/13, 12/4/13, 10/09/14, 05/10/16; 10/12/16)

# **Policy Statement**

The Rank and Tenure Committee gives careful consideration to applications for elevation in rank and makes recommendations for promotion. While it is the responsibility of the Rank and Tenure Committee to evaluate relevant data and documentation, it is the responsibility of the applicant to establish its validity and significance.

It is of utmost importance, therefore, that faculty members familiarize themselves fully with the standards in effect for promotion before submitting their cases for consideration.

The attainment of each successive elevation in rank must be the result of an increase in, rather than merely a continuance of, a person's value to the department and to the total University. A new promotion is not granted on the same merits that justified a previous one.

Each elevation in rank must be earned by the precise fulfillment of the specified requirements for the rank, with each succeeding rank's requirements more demanding than the one before. Promotion depends on the blending of two principal factors, cumulative time and cumulative accomplishment. Just as an accumulation of years of service at a fixed level of performance cannot be a valid reason for successive promotion, neither can an unusual level of accomplishment unaccompanied by the requisite years of service to the University result in a premature promotion. Promotion depends, also, on the demonstration of commitment to work jointly with faculty, students, administrators, and staff for the growth and welfare of the University.

Advancement in rank occurs by action of the President of the University.

# Procedures

The person requesting elevation in rank should apply the following procedures rigidly in order to avoid dismissal of the application on mere technical grounds. If the candidate decides to withdraw the application, he/she must do so by October 17 or February 21.

Applicants for Associate Professor or Clinical Associate Professor may apply in their fifth year of service to Marywood or its administratively approved equivalent. Applicants for full Professor or Clinical Professor may apply in their fifth year after earning Associate Professor or Clinical Associate Professor.

In applying these procedures for promotion of faculty librarians, the Director of Library Services acts in place of both dean and department head. If the candidate decides to withdraw the application, he/she must do so by October 17 or February 21.

If a due date below falls on a weekend or a holiday, the due date becomes the next business day.

- 1. By September 1 or January 10, the faculty member initiates the process by submitting a *Notification of Application for Promotion in Academic Rank* form to the Chair of the Rank and Tenure Committee. The Chair will then be responsible for informing the Provost, the appropriate dean, and the head of the applicant's department.
- 2. By September 21 or January 28, the applicant submits a paper and an electronic copy of

13

the *Application for Promotion in Academic Rank* form, together with an up-to-date curriculum vitae and a narrative not to exceed an equivalent of 50 printed pages in 12-point font to the head of the applicant's department and the appropriate dean. The candidate may submit supplementary materials in the form of appendices. The application must be structured based on how the promotion criteria section of the *Faculty Handbook* is organized. The document must be numbered sequentially, include definitions of terms related to one's discipline, and carefully proofread. Appendices are limited to teaching evaluations and evidence for scholarship as well as 12 letters of support.

3. By October 7 or February 14, the department head submits to the applicant and the dean of the appropriate college a recommendation letter that is based on a thorough review of the application materials in both paper and electronic format as well as the application materials in both formats.

If a candidate for promotion is the chair of a department, the most senior member of the department (who must not be the candidate) acts as chair during the process. This senior member must hold at least the rank to which the candidate aspires. If no appropriate senior faculty member is available, the Rank and Tenure Committee, in consultation with the appropriate dean and the candidate, chooses a senior faculty member from another department to act as chair. This faculty member must also hold the rank to which the candidate aspires.

- 4. By October 17 or February 28, the appropriate dean or the Director of Library Services reviews the evaluation of the department head when applicable and submits a recommendation letter and all application materials to the Chair of the Rank and Tenure Committee in both paper and electronic format. The recommendation letter is to be based on a thorough review of the application materials.
- 5. The Rank and Tenure Committee evaluates the application and submits its recommendation, vote, and materials upon which the recommendation was based to the Provost in both paper and electronic format.
- 6. Having received all materials by November 21 or March 27, the Provost evaluates the application with its accompanying documents, and submits a recommendation with the materials upon which it is based to the President of the University. This includes the Rank and Tenure Committee's recommendation and vote, all other recommendations, and all application and evaluative documents in paper and electronic format.
- 7. Having received the documents by January 10 or April 22, the President of the University reviews them and renders a final decision. The President or the Provost informs the faculty member of the status of the application, including the recommendations of all reviewing bodies. In the case of a negative decision, the criteria not met are communicated to the applicant.

All materials submitted by the applicant will be returned at the conclusion of the process.

# Criteria

# Assistant Professor/Clinical Assistant Professor

For elevation to the rank of Assistant Professor, a tenure track faculty member possessing a doctoral degree or the terminal degree in the appropriate discipline must provide evidence of

having completed at least one year of consistently effective full-time teaching or librarianship at Marywood University as described in *The Teaching Responsibility* or *The Librarianship Responsibility*, and attested to by the evaluation procedures of the University. Clinical Faculty members who aspire for elevation to the rank of Clinical Assistant Professor must possess a terminal degree and, if applicable, certification necessary for clinical or professional practice in their discipline and provide evidence of having completed at least one year of consistently effective teaching at Marywood University as described in *The Teaching Responsibility* and attested to by the evaluation procedures of the University. The requirement of one year's full-time teaching or librarianship at Marywood would not apply in the case of initial appointments.

For elevation to the rank of Assistant Professor or Clinical Assistant Professor, a faculty member not holding a doctoral degree must hold a master's degree and provide evidence of

- having attained the terminal degree and, if applicable, certification necessary for clinical or professional practice in the appropriate discipline.
- In each case, the credits for professional credentials must have been attained before the date of application for advancement, and must enhance the individual's contribution to teaching or librarianship at Marywood.
- having served for three academic years as an Instructor with effective teaching or librarianship ability as described in *The Teaching Responsibility* or *The Librarianship Responsibility*, and attested to by the evaluation procedures of the University; or having completed a minimum of three years of experience demonstrated to be relevant to the applicant's University performance. This requirement must include at least one academic year at Marywood. Graduate fellowships and summer teaching do not satisfy the full-time teaching requirement.

# Associate Professor/Clinical Associate Professor

For elevation to the rank of Associate Professor or Clinical Associate Professor, a faculty member must

- hold the rank of Assistant Professor or Clinical Assistant Professor;
- have completed a minimum of five years of consistently effective full-time teaching or librarianship (a candidate whose initial appointment was at the Assistant Professor level may apply during the fifth year of Assistant Professorship at Marywood University; a candidate whose initial appointment was at the instructor level must complete a minimum of four years at the Assistant Professorship at Marywood University prior to applying for promotion to Associate Professor or Clinical Associate Professor);
- have earned a doctoral degree from an institution with regional accreditation or, in exceptional cases, present evidence of doctoral equivalency as described in the University's statement on *Doctoral Equivalency*, or for Clinical Assistant Professor have earned the terminal degree and, if applicable, certification necessary for clinical or professional have given evidence of performing in a collegial manner and of continued professional growth and value to the University by declaring and submitting documentation of significant achievement in all of the criteria below.

# Academic and Clinical Faculty

# 1. Teaching Expectations

Teaching expectations follow from Marywood University's mission, which "roots itself in

the principle of justice and a belief that education empowers people." Faculty members are required to develop their courses according to these ideals in alignment with expected student learning outcomes.

Accordingly, faculty must develop courses that create a positive learning environment, one in which students can discover and enhance the inherent love of learning. In addition, where relevant, students should confront the moral and ethical issues that courses raise. A constructive learning environment enables students to grow as persons and to develop special competencies for responsible leadership and service in meeting human needs. The teacher serves to facilitate the growth and development of students through engaging lectures and active learning strategies. Teachers as facilitators recognize that education is both a process and an outcome that meets general and professional education goals, including the student's ability to comprehend, reason, analyze, create, communicate, lead, and work with others.

More specifically, all faculty members will be expected to

- develop and evolve academically rigorous and challenging courses;
- plan, organize, and deliver instruction clearly and coherently;
- communicate ideas effectively;
- present material accurately and substantively;
- create interest in subject matter;
- devise appropriate assignments;
- instill in students critical thinking skills;
- encourage active learning;
- create environments that foster independent and creative learning;
- demonstrate, whenever possible, the relationship between subject matter and the human condition;
- assess student needs and progress;
- encourage and supervise independent student research, mentor and work cooperatively with students to nurture research potential;
- model the research and quest for knowledge paradigm;
- advise students with commitment and dedication;
- show genuine concern for students;
- be flexible and responsive to student feedback;
- be available during scheduled office hours;
- relate effectively and positively to students;
- demonstrate an awareness and respect for informed views other than their own;
- remain current in their discipline;
- engage in self-evaluation of teaching. The individual faculty member is a student leading other students in the process of continued study and research.

The above expectations of teaching effectiveness will be used for promotion and tenure. Toward these ends, it is suggested that faculty members will be evaluated according to several methods, including course evaluations, evaluations from the department chair, peer review, and self-evaluation.

# 2. Service and Leadership

Faculty service is essential to the University's success in serving its mission, and is a

responsibility of all faculty members. The amount of service is correlated with academic rank, with senior faculty members expected to provide the greater amount of service and to provide leadership.

The activities shown as examples in each of the following service areas are not intended to be all inclusive, nor are they intended to exclude other relevant service or leadership activities.

**Ongoing service to the University Department** includes contribution to the effective functioning of the department within the University in such ways as:

- serving in the critical role of department chair;
- developing curricula;
- authoring materials for accreditation reports and evaluation;
- taking responsibility for developing and administering curriculum areas within the department;
- screening prospective faculty members;
- producing instructional materials;
- serving as departmental liaison to the Library;
- service to students such as acting as faculty moderator for clubs, groups, organizations, and field trips;
- contributions furthering diversity within the University through participation in recruitment, retention and mentoring of new faculty members and students;
- and, in general, contributing to the growth of the department.

# Ongoing significant service to the University community's academic, cultural, administrative, and student affairs and ongoing involvement in community service related to the mission, goals or core values of the University to include activities such as:

- representing one's department as chair within the context of the college and university;
- chairing and/or serving on College, University Standing, or ad hoc committees;
- service in faculty governance;
- serving in the critical role of President of Faculty Senate;
- designing and/or teaching courses outside one's department;
- participating in the planning and development of new programs;
- sharing professional expertise;
- organizing or presenting workshops or institutes sponsored by Marywood University;
- conducting in-service institutes and training sessions;
- providing consultation to community groups relative to one's discipline or field;
- making presentations to community groups and organizations;
- serving on boards or community advisory groups;
- preparing limited circulation, non-published materials;
- consulting;
- developing websites or software programs (when such does not satisfy criteria for scholarship);
- publishing in popular magazines or newspapers;
- participation in organizations that serve the community.

Ongoing academic service to one's discipline-field includes activities such as:

- holding a key leadership position in an international/national/regional/state academic, professional organization;
- serving on evaluating and accrediting bodies in one's discipline or field.

When documenting service to the discipline field or to the community, it is advisable to clarify, if possible, how that service enhances the academic reputation of the institution or contributes to the mission of the University (e.g., by documenting the esteem of an organization within the discipline).

# **Library Faculty**

# 1. Librarianship

Consistently effective librarianship ability as characterized by qualities described in *The Librarianship Responsibility*, and attested to by the evaluation procedures of the University.

# 2. Service and Leadership

Faculty service is essential to the University's success in serving its mission, and is a responsibility of all faculty members. The amount of service is correlated with academic rank, with senior faculty members expected to provide greater amount of service and to provide leadership.

The activities shown as examples in each of the following service areas are not intended to be all inclusive, nor is it intended to exclude other relevant service or leadership activities.

**Ongoing service to the Library** includes contribution to the effective functioning of the Library within the University, in such ways as demonstrating competence and good professional judgment in

- assisting library users in locating information;
- instructing users on the effective use of library resources;
- producing relevant instructional materials for information literacy;
- selecting library materials in whatever format is appropriate to support the current needs and long-range goals of the Library;
- establishing and maintaining procedures for the effective and economical acquisition of Library resources;
- instituting and managing bibliographic systems that effectively organize and control the Library resources;
- facilitating and streamlining user access to Library collections and resources, and to the collections and resources of other colleges and universities;
- using and evaluating automated systems that support the principal activities and services of the Library;
- directing, guiding and developing Library employees;
- screening of prospective faculty librarians;
- serving as a Library liaison to academic departments;
- service to students such as acting as faculty moderator for clubs, groups, organizations, and field trips;
- furthering diversity within the University through participation in recruitment,

retention and mentoring of new faculty and students;

• and, in general, contributing to the growth of the Library.

# Ongoing significant service to the University community's academic, cultural, administrative, and student affairs and ongoing involvement in community service related to the mission, goals or core values of the University to include activities such as:

- chairing and serving on College, University Standing, or ad hoc committees;
- service in faculty governance;
- serving in the critical role of President of Faculty Senate;
- effectively communicating knowledge of Library organization, policy and goals, and maintaining positive working relationships with academic departments and programs;
- participating in the planning and development of new Library initiatives;
- sharing professional expertise;
- organizing or presenting workshops or institutes sponsored by Marywood University;
- conducting in-service institutes and training sessions;
- providing consultation to community groups relative to one's discipline or field;
- making presentations to community groups and organizations;
- serving on boards or community advisory groups;
- preparing limited circulation, non-published materials;
- consulting;
- developing websites or software programs (when such does not satisfy criteria for scholarship);
- publishing in popular magazines or newspapers;
- participation in organizations that serve the community.

# Ongoing academic service to one's discipline-field includes activities such as

- holding a key leadership position in an international/national/regional/ state academic, professional organization;
- serving on evaluating and accrediting bodies in one's discipline or field;
- editing a professional journal or newsletter, or serving as a peer reviewer for a professional journal.

When documenting service to the discipline field or to the community, it is advisable to clarify, if possible, how that service enhances the academic reputation of the institution or contributes to the mission of the University (e.g., by documenting the esteem of an organization with the discipline, etc.)

# 3. Scholarship/Creative Activity/Clinical Activity

As part of the review process, each tenure track candidate for promotion and tenure must articulate a well-defined and focused scholarly/creative agenda.

Because non-tenure track clinical faculty are practitioners or field experts, scholarship for advancement to Clinical Assistant and Associate Professor may be supplanted by professional practice, contributions to the professional discipline, contributions to policy making and valuable developments in the profession. These substitute activities will not be sufficient to advance to Clinical Full Professor.

All members of the faculty must be persons of scholarly ability and attainments. Their qualifications are to be evaluated on the quality of their published work and the depth and breadth of their intellectual accomplishments. Attainment may be in the realm of scientific investigation, in the realm of constructive contributions, or in the realm of the creative arts.

Scholarship/creative activity, an important component of effective teaching/librarianship, enables faculty members to share with students new methodologies and recent advancements in the disciplines.

Scholarship/creative activity refers to knowledge production that has been subjected to an external, peer-refereed screening process prior to being made public. Scholarship/creative activity can take many forms depending on the academic discipline. These forms may include: books; scholarly articles; book chapters; creative writing; musical scores; book reviews; conference proceedings; monographs; works of art; recordings; translations; editing a book or a scholarly journal; conference presentations; addresses/lectures at other institutions; artistic performances; published research studies in print or electronic format and grant applications (funded and unfunded); reviewing and writing textbooks; development of websites or software programs (when such can be distinguished from service); conducting workshops for local, state or national organizations. Sample evidence for assessing achievement may include citations; reprints; reviews of published work, performances, or exhibitions; patents; prestigious grants; awards and prizes; adoption of work by others; membership on an editorial board of a scholarly publication; invited presentations by state, regional, national, or international organizations.

In case of multiple authorship or shared creation of scholarly/creative productions, documentation must include a detailed description of the involvement by the faculty member. Disciplines differ in how they list authorship; the candidate should address this. Documentation of scholarly/creative productions must also specify the nature of the review process (e.g. journal acceptance rates). Faculty members have the final responsibility for documenting the importance of their work in the areas described above.

# Academic Departments

Appropriate levels of achievement in scholarship/creative activity vary by discipline and specialization, as do the kinds of evidence of success. Candidates for promotion and tenure will be evaluated based on approved department standards for defining scholarship/creative activity/or continuing clinical expertise, which must be consistent with the University-wide standards as established within this section. Though both are germane, quality of achievement is more important than quantity; candidates should show a track record that indicates promise of continued contribution in their field.

Each academic department must identify the kinds of scholarship its discipline(s) encourages. This description should be grounded in each discipline's literature, and it must be mindful of Marywood's mission and the missions of the college and the department.

Each department must also create guidelines that indicate how a faculty member succeeds in attaining an appropriate level of Achievement in scholarship/creative activity/continuing clinical expertise. The guidelines should be weighted to take into account the discipline's valuing of evidence of achievement. Each department may want to list these guidelines in order of importance. In shaping their guidelines, departments should use language that is understandable to people in other disciplines.

# **Professor/Clinical Professor**

For promotion to the rank of Professor or Clinical Professor, a faculty member must

- hold the rank of Associate Professor or Clinical Associate Professor;
- have completed a minimum of five additional years of consistently effective full-time teaching beyond the time of promotion to Associate Professor (a candidate may apply during the fifth year of Associate Professorship at Marywood);
- have attained a doctoral degree from an institution with regional accreditation or, in exceptional cases, present evidence as described in the University's statement on *Doctoral Equivalency*, or have earned the terminal degree and, if applicable, certification necessary for clinical or professional practice;
- have given evidence of performing in a collegial manner and of continued professional growth and value to the University by demonstrating ongoing fulfillment of all the criteria listed under Associate Professor. This evidence must reveal significant cumulative progress since the time of application for promotion to the rank of Associate Professor or Clinical Associate Professor.

# Definition

This revised *Promotion of Faculty Members* policy is effective July 1, 2016. Faculty members whose date of hire as full time is before July 1, 2016, may choose the policy in effect prior to that date if they wish.

#### 2.10 DOCTORAL EQUIVALENCY

(Approved by the President of the University 2005, 2008)

In claiming doctoral equivalency, the applicant must demonstrate a depth and range of planned and evaluated professional activity that would be comparable to that accepted for the award of an earned doctoral degree in a given discipline by a fully accredited and recognized university. Included in the professional activity are

- professional, academic experiences of such quality, quantity and sequence as to be comparable to doctoral-level courses required in accredited programs;
- professional academic expertise having the same thoroughness, breadth and depth as is verified by doctoral comprehensive examinations;
- research or creative achievement acceptable on the doctoral level, presented professionally and evaluated by distinguished members of the discipline field;
- demonstrated proficiency in foreign languages or similar competencies required for doctoral level research or creative achievement.

Implicit in doctoral equivalency is a commitment of time as well as financial commitment commonly made by those who attain an earned doctorate.

Certain activities are considered supplemental and performed by those already holding earned doctorates. These activities are not acceptable in establishing equivalency. They may, however, be relevant to the fulfillment of other criteria required for advancement in rank or for tenure.

It is recommended that a faculty member obtain a professional advisor in the given discipline to serve as a facilitator in planning a program of activities that could lead to the establishment of doctoral equivalency. Such a projected program, however, would not imply endorsement by the Rank and Tenure Committee.

All applications based on doctoral equivalency will be reviewed by an ad hoc committee designated by the Rank and Tenure Committee, consisting of the following:

- one member of the Rank and Tenure Committee selected from the at-large faculty representatives, who serves as chairperson;
- two individuals representing the specialized discipline of the applicant. They must have at least
  the rank of Associate Professor at an accredited and recognized college or university.
  Recommendations other than the professional advisor may be made by the applicant, but it is
  the responsibility of the Rank and Tenure Committee to make the appointments.

Any expenses incurred by members of the ad hoc committee, such as travel, lodging, meals, etc., are the responsibility of the applicant.

The ad hoc committee directs its conclusions on doctoral equivalency to the Rank and Tenure Committee, which makes a recommendation to the Provost.

#### 2.11 TENURE

(Revision approved by the President of the University 5/04/10, 12/9/11, 4/17/13, 2/19/16)

Tenure is a term designating permanent and continuous appointment for a full-time faculty member. It implies a mutual commitment on the part of the faculty member and the University and cannot be taken lightly.

Once tenure is granted, it will be discontinued only for grave reason, which may include moral turpitude, flagrant abuse of academic freedom, or professional incompetence. In addition, as expressed in its *Retrenchment of Faculty* policy, the University may be required to discontinue tenure because of severe financial exigencies or reorganization of the department and/or curriculum resulting in lack of need.

The commitment of a faculty member who requests tenure is as deep and binding on the faculty member as it is on the University. Just as the conferring of tenure by the University recognizes the competence of an individual faculty member, submission to the University of an application for tenure suggests a strong acceptance by that individual of the mission, goals and objectives of the University. The request represents a commitment to work jointly with faculty, students, administrators and staff for the growth and welfare of the University. It is a commitment to devote one's energies to continued personal development and continued high levels of achievement as a member of the Marywood academic community. It is an assertion of career goals; it is expected that a faculty member will not lightly withdraw from this relationship.

The probationary period shall not exceed seven years of full-time teaching/librarianship at Marywood, with application for tenure being made in the sixth year. Successful candidates receive a tenure contract for the seventh year; unsuccessful candidates receive a one-year terminal contract for the seventh year. Faculty members on leave during the probationary period must follow the University's policy on leaves. Interrupted service at Marywood University and also prior service at another regionally accredited, four-year college or university may be credited toward the fulfillment of the probationary period. Such credit will be determined by the Provost.

Tenure occurs by action of the President of the University.

#### **Procedures for Tenure Consideration**

A candidate for tenure must submit a *Notification of Application for Tenure* form and submit relevant data and documentation in the sixth year of the probationary period, according to the deadline dates noted below. The candidate for tenure is encouraged to meet with the dean and chairperson during the summer prior to submission to discuss the application. The intent of this review is to afford the dean and chairperson the opportunity to offer the candidate informal guidance that will help the candidate to make the strongest case possible for tenure. The candidate is also encouraged to meet with the tenured members of the department one year before submission of the application to identify areas of strength and weakness in meeting the tenure criteria. In applying these tenure procedures for faculty librarians, the Director of Library Services acts in place of both dean and department head. If the candidate decides to withdraw the application, he/she must do so by October 17 or February 21.

# Marywood University Faculty Policies – As of January 31, 2018

(A faculty member who is hired to begin work at Marywood in the spring semester submits a tenure application in the spring of his/her sixth year. For the spring semester dates of submission of the application, refer to the procedures in the *Promotion of Faculty Members* policy.)

If a due date below falls on a weekend or a holiday, the due date becomes the next business day.

- 1. By September 1 or January 10, the faculty member initiates the process by submitting the Notification of Application for Tenure form to the Chair of the Rank and Tenure Committee. The Chair will be responsible for providing a list of candidates who are applying for tenure to the Provost, the appropriate dean(s), and the head of the applicant's academic department.
- 2. By September 21 or January 28, the applicant submits a paper copy along with an electronic copy of the Application for Tenure form, together with an up-to-date curriculum vitae and a narrative not to exceed an equivalent of 50 printed pages in 12-point font to the head of the applicant's department. (If the applicant is the department head, the senior member of the department functions as the department head during these procedures.) The candidate may submit supplementary materials in the form of appendices. These should be limited to no more than 12 letters of recommendation, course evaluations and scholarship materials. The application must be structured based on how the tenure criteria section of the handbook is organized. The document must be numbered sequentially, include definitions of terms related to one's discipline, and carefully proofread. All annual evaluations of the candidate written by the appropriate dean and the department head must be included in the application materials. The Vice President's report to the candidate on the results of his/her 3 year pre-tenure review must be included.
- 3. The department head notifies the department's full-time, tenured as well as tenure track and clinical faculty who have been in the Department for at least 3 years. The Chair of the Rank and Tenure Committee notifies these faculty of their responsibility to complete the Confidential Colleague Evaluation Form. Each of these faculty members is to submit the Confidential Colleague Evaluation Form to the Chair of the Rank and Tenure Committee by September 28 or January 28.

If a candidate for tenure is the chair of a department, the most senior tenured member of the department acts as chair during the tenure process. If no senior tenured faculty member is available, the Rank and Tenure Committee, in consultation with the appropriate dean and the candidate, chooses a senior tenured faculty member from another department to act as chair.

- 4. By October 7 or February 14, the department head submits to the dean of the appropriate college all application materials and a recommendation letter that is based on a thorough review of the application documents in both paper and electronic format. By this date, the department head also submits to the applicant a copy of the same recommendation letter.
- 5. By October 17 or February 28, the appropriate Dean or the Director of Library Services reviews the evaluation of the Department head when applicable and submits to the Chair of Rank and Tenure Committee a recommendation letter and all application materials in both paper and electronic format. The recommendation letter is to be based on a thorough review of the application materials.
- 6. The Rank and Tenure Committee evaluates the application and submits its recommendation, vote, and materials upon which the recommendation was based to the Provost. The recommendation is submitted in paper and electronic formats.
- 7. Having received all materials by November 21 or March 27, the Provost evaluates the application with its accompanying documents and submits a recommendation with the materials on which it is based to the President of the University. This includes the Rank and Tenure Committee's recommendation and vote, all other recommendations and all application and evaluative documentation in paper and electronic format.

8. Having received the documents by January 10 or April 22, the President of the University reviews them and renders a final decision. The President or the Provost informs the faculty member of the status of the application, including the recommendations of all reviewing bodies. In the case of a negative decision, the criteria not met are communicated to the applicant.

All materials submitted by the applicant will be returned at the conclusion of the process.

#### Criteria

The candidate for tenure must:

- 1. have completed all formal educational requirements in the relevant academic field, judged necessary to meet the needs of the department and the University;
- 2. have achieved at least the rank of Associate Professor or, if currently an Assistant Professor, must apply for promotion to Associate Professor and Tenure at the same time and may do so with the submission of a single document using the tenure criteria;
- have evidenced an expertise needed by one's department or a related department, which may include developing new courses and teaching a diversity of courses as needed, or in the case of faculty librarians by developing new library services and initiatives;
- 4. have demonstrated consistently effective teaching/librarianship ability as attested to by the evaluation procedures of the University;
- 5. have provided service to students extending beyond the teaching/librarianship function to student advisement and direction;
- 6. have evidenced accomplishment and promise in research, scholarship, publication, and/or creative achievement;
- 7. have evidenced membership and involvement in the activities of professional societies;
- 8. have demonstrated significant involvement in community service related to the mission, goals or core values of the University, and the University community's academic, cultural, administrative, and student affairs.

A Pre-Tenure review system evaluates the first two and a half years of each tenure-track faculty member's progress toward tenure.

The candidate submits pre-tenure review materials in the spring of his/her third year. The candidate must notify the Chair of the Rank and Tenure Committee by September 1 or January 10 of his/her intent to submit materials. The candidate must submit the materials to the appropriate department chairperson by September 10 or January 19. By September 20 or January 29 the department chair submits to the appropriate dean all pre-tenure materials and an evaluation letter based on a thorough review of the pre-tenure documents in both paper and electronic form. By October 1 or February 8 the Dean submits all materials to the Chair of Rank and Tenure along with an evaluation letter based on a thorough review of all pre-tenure materials.

Pre-Tenure review materials should be no more than 35 pages (12-point font). The document should be numbered sequentially, include definitions of terms related to one's discipline, be proofread carefully and contain one appendix which will include a copy of the candidate's yearly self-evaluations and a copy of the chairperson and Dean responses to the yearly self- evaluations.

The Pre-Tenure portfolio must include:

1. A description of the pre-tenure candidate's progress to date in fulfilling each of the criteria for

tenure (organized according to the tenure criteria section above); this description should include the following items in appropriate sections:

- a) tables that compile the pre-tenure candidate's teaching evaluations, including department, college, and University teaching evaluation means and course GPAs;
- b) the pre-tenure candidate's reflection on his/her teaching/librarianship;
- c) the pre-tenure candidate's description of his/her scholarship/creative activity agenda/plan;
- d) a self-assessment of the pre-tenure candidate's scholarly/creative work (e.g., selectivity of venues, impact of articles, citations);
- e) the pre-tenure candidate's reflection on his/her service.
- 2. The department chairperson's detailed evaluation of the pre-tenure candidate's portfolio, which must include a summative statement of the pre-tenure candidate's progress toward tenure.
- 3. The dean's detailed evaluation, or in the case of library faculty, the Director of the Library's evaluation, of the pre-tenure candidate's portfolio, which must include a summative statement of the pre-tenure candidate's progress toward tenure.

Pre-Tenure faculty members must structure their annual self-evaluations based on guidelines for the tenure application portfolio as described in the *Tenure* policy.

Deans and chairs must organize their responses to pre-tenure faculty members' self-evaluations and pretenure portfolios based on how the tenure section of the *Faculty Handbook* is organized. These responses must take into account departmental standards for scholarship/creative activity.

Model pre-tenure files are available in the office of the Provost for the pre-tenure candidate's review.

#### **Pre-Tenure Review Procedures**

If a due date below falls on a weekend or a holiday, the due date becomes the next business day.

- 1. By September 1 or January 10, the faculty member initiates the process by submitting the Notification of Submission of Pre-Tenure Materials form to the Chair of the Rank and Tenure Committee. The Chair will be responsible for providing a list of faculty members who are submitting pre-tenure materials to the Provost, the appropriate dean(s), and the head of the individual faculty member's academic department.
- 2. By September 10 or January 19, the faculty member submits to the department chairperson pretenure review materials of no more than 35 pages (12-point font) in both paper and electronic format. (If the applicant is the department head, the senior member of the department functions as the department head during these procedures.) The submitted materials must be structured based on how the tenure criteria section of the handbook is organized. The document must be numbered sequentially, include definitions of terms related to one's discipline, and carefully proofread. All annual evaluations of the candidate written by the appropriate dean and the department head must be included as part of the 35-page application.
- 3. By September 20 or January 29, the department head submits to the dean of the appropriate college all pre-tenure materials and an evaluation letter that is based on a thorough review of the pre-tenure documents in both electronic and paper format.
- 4. By October 1 or February 8, the appropriate dean or the Director of Library Services reviews the evaluation of the department head when applicable and submits to the Chair of the Rank and Tenure Committee an evaluation letter and all pre-tenure materials in both paper and electronic format. The evaluation letter is to be based on a thorough review of the pre-tenure materials.

- 5. The Rank and Tenure Committee evaluates the pre-tenure materials and submits its evaluation and the materials upon which the evaluation was based to the Provost in paper and electronic format.
- 6. Having received all materials by October 21 or February 28, the Provost evaluates the pre-tenure materials and accompanying documents.
- 7. By November 15 or March 22, the Provost responds to the faculty member with an evaluation letter that is based on a thorough review of the pre-tenure material.

#### Definition

This revised Tenure policy is effective August 22, 2016. Faculty members whose date of hire as full time is before August 22, 2016, may choose the policy in effect prior to that date if they wish.

#### 2.12 RETIREMENT OR RESIGNATION OF FACULTY MEMBER

(Approved by the President of the University 2/18/2011)

A faculty member and the University have mutual responsibility to fulfill the conditions of a contract between them. Notice of the intent to retire or resign should be submitted by the faculty member in reasonable time, normally before the beginning of the last academic year of service.

#### Procedure

A faculty member who intends to retire from the University shall do so by letter addressed to the President of the University, providing a copy of that letter to the Provost, to the appropriate Dean, and, where applicable, to the Chair of the Department.

A faculty member who wishes to resign from the position shall do so by letter addressed to the Provost, providing a copy of that letter to the President of the University, to the appropriate Dean, and where applicable, to the Chair of the Department.

### 2.13 NON-REAPPOINTMENT OF FULL-TIME FACULTY MEMBER

(Reaffirmed 7/01/03)

Non-reappointment of a full-time faculty member is the right of the President of the University, so long as there is no violation of tenure policies, contractual agreements, or other policies stated in the Faculty Handbook. Notification of non-reappointment is made based on length of service as follows:

not later than March 1 of the first academic year of service; not later than December 15 of the second academic year of service; or at least twelve months before the expiration of an appointment after two or more years at Marywood University.

#### 2.14 PROGRESSIVE DISCIPLINE

(Revision approved by the President of the University 10/12/11, 05/07/14)

Marywood University endorses a progressive discipline policy designed to promote resolution in a fair and orderly manner. This policy applies to faculty members with tenure or whose terms of appointment have not yet expired. Its objectives support the collegial relationships at Marywood University and are directed toward continual institutional improvement. The primary goal of the progressive discipline policy is to recognize and resolve satisfactorily personal and professional problems that may be rectified through an informal educational process and to forestall their escalation into formal disciplinary action. However, the policy also covers the process governing serious violations of professional responsibilities that may lead to recommendation for suspension or dismissal.

The policy is intended to provide an effective and flexible means of identifying problem areas, resolving complaints, and preventing repetitive incidents by prompt intervention and assistance. It is designed to

accomplish these ends by a series of gradual steps involving strategies such as personal conferences, oral and written warnings, and opportunities for monitored assistance where applicable.

Progressive discipline, however, is not guaranteed in every instance. In certain rare and extreme cases, the President has the authority to initiate procedures for suspension or dismissal of a tenured faculty member without that person first undergoing progressive discipline. However, the faculty member retains the right to keep working until the full procedures are completed as outlined below and in the Faculty Grievance Policy.

#### DEFINITIONS

Faculty Grievance Committee: a committee elected by the faculty according to procedures outlined in the Faculty Grievance Policy. Their job is to review faculty grievances, including those that may arise in response to disciplinary action, such as suspension and dismissal. For more information about their selection and procedures, see the Faculty Grievance Policy.

Dismissal: The discharge of a faculty member from employment at Marywood University.

Progressive Discipline: a course of action tailored to each individual circumstance designed for the purpose of resolving a problem or issue with a faculty member through a series of gradual steps.

Suspension: The temporary barring of a faculty member from all work related to the University for a specified period of time. Unless in direct violation of the law, any such suspension will be with pay.

#### **PROCEDURES**

#### **Progressive Discipline**

1. Commencement: Disciplinary action may be initiated by a complaint, oral or written, which alleges violation of institutional policy, practice, procedure or other functions and responsibilities of the faculty member in pursuing his or her customary teaching and institutional role. The complaint, which may reflect an incident or incidents of misconduct or deficiency, may be communicated to the faculty member's immediate supervisor or to the appropriate dean.

2. Meeting with Administrator: The administrator receiving the complaint shall discuss the matter with the faculty member in a confidential conference. If additional information from the faculty member provides a satisfactory explanation, the decision may be to close the matter.

However, if additional light is not shed on the allegation or if the explanation proves unsatisfactory, the administrator will specify corrective action to be taken, and the discussion will constitute an oral warning.

3. Written Warning: If the alleged problem continues or additional complaints are received, the immediate supervisor or dean must notify the Provost, who shall conduct a preliminary investigation concerning the merits of the complaint. A written warning to the faculty member may follow where circumstances indicate that the problem is not resolved. The written warning will become a part of the faculty member's personnel file but will be expunged after three years if no other written warnings have occurred.

Should further written warnings follow, the Provost may confer with the faculty member's immediate supervisor and dean to discuss alternatives. The Provost will determine the next course of action, which might result in recommending to the President the faculty member's suspension and/or the termination of the faculty member's employment. Procedures are outlined below.

#### Special Assistance

In those circumstances where it is evident the faculty member is in need of special professional assistance, the Provost should follow this process:

1. Give written warning of unacceptable behavior.

- 2. The Provost may suggest any of the following remedial actions:
  - counseling and/or another type of treatment program, such as Alcoholics Anonymous or Narcotics Anonymous;
  - psychological counseling and/or treatment, including out-patient treatment prescribed by a duly credentialed and qualified professional;
  - peer faculty monitoring to assist in resolving work-related performance problems;
  - a specified number of periodic conferences with the faculty member's dean to assist in resolving administrative or institutional problems.

3. The Provost should then monitor the situation for a specified amount of time determined on a case by case basis. Where the assistance necessitates in-patient treatment or time away from teaching, that temporary time-off shall be with pay.

During the period of assistance, the faculty member shall be encouraged to communicate regularly with the Provost, who shall monitor the faculty member's progress to determine when and if the special assistance has achieved its objective. The faculty member may elect to provide summary statements from treatment providers regarding compliance and prognosis. If the faculty member has refused to participate, or the remedial objective has not been reached during the specified period of time, a recommendation to terminate employment may be made to the President of the University.

#### **GRIEVING PROGRESSIVE DISCIPLINE**

#### Oral Warnings

Should the faculty member disagree with the oral warnings given by the immediate supervisor, s/he may request to meet with his/her appropriate Dean or, if appropriate, the Provost to appeal the decision.

#### Written Warnings/Discipline

Should the faculty member disagree with a written warning or punitive action, s/he may elect to file a grievance with the Faculty Grievance Committee, following the procedures outlined in that policy, and bearing in mind that the Grievance Committee is empowered to review errors in procedure and offer the decision-maker its perspective on the issue, not to substitute its judgment for that of the decision-maker.

#### SUSPENSION OR DISMISSAL PROCEDURES

#### Exceptions to Progressive Discipline

In most cases, it is expected that faculty members will be entitled to the processes of progressive discipline. However, in the rare event of an egregious breach of professional discipline or illegal activity, the President may elect to initiate suspension or dismissal procedures immediately. There is no obligation for the President or Provost to suspend the faculty member before moving to dismissal procedures given severe circumstances. However, whether suspension or dismissal is contemplated, the President will meet with the faculty member to discuss the issue in question, and then, if determined to proceed, will convene the Faculty Grievance Committee to review the case at hand before proceeding according to the procedures outlined below. The faculty member must be allowed to continue to work until the process is complete.

Only in an extreme situation, narrowly limited to the event of a faculty member threatening or causing physical harm to him or herself or members of the campus community, the President or the Provost may opt to suspend the faculty member from his/her assigned duties immediately. Unless in direct violation of the law, any such suspension should be with pay. The President should then initiate formal procedures as outlined.

#### Suspension

Should progressive discipline or special assistance result in no change in the faculty member's actions, the Provost may opt to recommend to the President the suspension of the faculty member for a specified period of time. Alternately, in rare circumstances of an egregious breach of professional discipline or illegal activity, the President may elect to consider the suspension or dismissal of a faculty member for a specified period.

If the need for suspension is determined, the President will meet with the faculty member to discuss the issue

at hand. If, after that meeting, the President resolves to continue with suspension, s/he should send a written communication to the faculty member, stating with reasonable particularity the basis for suspension and offering, if requested by the faculty member within 7 (seven) days, to convene the Faculty Grievance Committee to consider the matter, to render confidential advice, and thereby to effect a remedy if possible.

If the faculty member elects not to convene the Faculty Grievance Committee within 7 (seven) days, the suspension shall stand. If s/he elects to convene the committee, the faculty member will continue to perform usual assigned duties (unless such continuation would lead to immediate physical harm to the faculty member or other members of the university community) until the committee's findings have been published. Unless in direct violation of the law, any such suspension should be with pay.

#### **Dismissal**

Should progressive discipline or special assistance result in no change in the faculty member's actions, the Provost may opt to recommend to the President the termination of the faculty member's employment.

Before moving to termination, the President must meet with the faculty member to see if any possible remediation might occur or to see if the faculty member can provide any mitigating circumstances that might justify a less drastic course of action.

If the need for dismissal is determined, the President will send a written communication to the faculty member, stating with reasonable particularity the basis for dismissal and stating that the matter has been referred to the Faculty Grievance Committee to consider the matter, to render confidential advice, and thereby to effect a remedy if possible. The Faculty Grievance Committee Chair will immediately contact the faculty member as per the procedures outlined in the Faculty Grievance Policy.

Upon such notice, the faculty member may elect not to continue the Faculty Grievance Committee's hearing; if so, s/he should so notify the Faculty Grievance Committee and the President in writing and the dismissal shall stand.

While awaiting the Committee's findings, the faculty member will continue to perform usual assigned duties (unless such continuation would lead to immediate physical harm to the faculty member or other members of the university community).

The Faculty Grievance Committee shall follow its procedures as outlined in the Faculty Grievance Policy. Once the Committee has made its findings, the Chair will send in writing the Committee's opinion to the President of the University, copied to the faculty member and the Provost.

If the Committee's decision is that there is no merit to the complaint against the faculty member, they shall recommend discontinuing the proceedings for suspension or dismissal. If the Committee finds that reason exists to question the fitness of the faculty member, they shall recommend either to continue the suspension or dismissal proceedings.

If the President agrees with the Committee's findings, she will notify in writing the Board of Trustees and the faculty member of the findings and her decision to accept. If the President chooses to reject the Committee's findings, she will provide the Committee and the faculty member a detailed rationale in writing for her decision.

The Committee's recommendation should be taken very seriously by the President, especially in the case of a unanimous vote and clearly, logically written findings. In that case, the administration should consider very carefully the possible repercussions of rejecting the faculty Committee's findings. If the Committee were split in its vote, with both sides making compelling arguments, the President would be more justified in choosing to reject the recommendation.

Note: the Faculty Grievance Committee will only be convened twice (i.e., once for suspension and once for dismissal) in the event that progressive discipline procedures have been instituted and failed, and that a reasonable amount of time has taken place between suspension and dismissal. In this event, the membership

of the Committee may be similar or different, a determination of which is made by the Faculty Grievance Committee Chair, after consultation with the Faculty Senate Executive Council. In the rarer event of a serious breach of professional discipline and/or illegal activity, if the President elects to proceed immediately with dismissal procedures (not suspension) after meeting with the faculty member, then the Faculty Grievance Committee will meet only once to appeal the dismissal.

#### Publicity

Public statements by the faculty member or others about possible or actual termination of employment should be avoided.

#### **Responsibility for Expenses Incurred in Grievance and Appeal**

Expenses incurred by the grievant are the responsibility of the individual. These include, but are not limited to, the following:

- Cost of an advisor.
- Travel expenses for advisor, witnesses, or others engaged by petitioner.
- Cost of preparing any documents and copies thereof.

#### Non-Retaliation

Grievants will not be adversely affected for exercising their right to file a grievance, regardless of outcome. Similarly, neither committee members nor witnesses will suffer adverse effects as a result of their participation in the process. Anyone who violates this mandate can be subject to disciplinary action, up to and including dismissal.

#### 2.15 **RETRENCHMENT OF FACULTY**

(Approved by the Board of Trustees 1983, 4/29/11)

Retrenchment is the reduction in faculty positions arising from financial exigency and/or the elimination of programs. When faced with the prospect of faculty retrenchment, it is the policy of the University that retrenchment shall be considered and implemented on a coherent, University-wide basis, and it shall be the goal to avoid the termination of full-time faculty and to fulfill the educational mission of the University. To this end, the University shall consider alternatives to retrenchment such as, but not limited to, leaving unfilled positions vacant, allowing for normal attrition, reducing part-time and temporary faculty positions, transferring faculty to other departments, and encouraging voluntary early retirement for those eligible.

**Financial Exigency:** Evaluation of potential financial exigency, i.e., financial difficulties affecting the viability of the institution, shall be made by the administration in conjunction with the Ad Hoc Committee on Retrenchment. The Committee shall first investigate ways to relieve the exigency by exhausting the possibilities of raising additional funds or of reallocating current general funds. Before retrenchment of faculty, budgets shall be cut or activities eliminated or reduced that are not self-supporting (i.e., gifts, grants, etc.), that are not in direct support of academic programs, or that are not essential for continued operation of the academic program. In sum, the Ad Hoc Committee shall participate in the decision that all feasible alternatives to termination of an appointment have been pursued.

If the institution, because of this potential financial exigency, terminates appointments, tenured or nontenured, it shall not at the same time make new appointments in the affected area, except in extraordinary circumstances where a serious disruption in the academic program would otherwise result. The definitions of "extraordinary" and "serious disruption" shall be made by an Ad Hoc Committee on Retrenchment.

The final determination that financial exigency exists or is imminent shall be made through the President to the Board of Trustees, after participation of the faculty and the Ad Hoc Committee on Retrenchment.

#### Ad Hoc Committee on Retrenchment

Upon determination of potential financial exigency or educational considerations that may lead to retrenchment, an election for faculty representatives to an Ad Hoc Committee on Retrenchment shall be called immediately by the Executive Council of the Faculty Senate.

The functions of the Ad Hoc Committee include:

- accumulation and review of all appropriate documents;
- consultation with resource persons;
- input from full-time faculty;
- deliberation on all relevant matters;
- determination of recommendations regarding programs;
- determination of recommendations regarding faculty;
- transmittal of recommendations to the President of the University;
- communication of final report to the faculty.

The Ad Hoc Committee on Retrenchment shall consist of:

- representatives of the faculty: eight representatives (3 at-large and one representative from each college and free-standing school), at least three of whom shall be tenured, elected by a consensus-based electoral method such as the Borda count, by and from the full-time faculty. In the event of a tie, seniority will be considered.
- representatives of the administration: the Provost; appropriate dean(s).

One of the faculty representatives shall be elected by the Committee to serve as chairperson.

Resource persons must include the Vice President for Business Affairs and Treasurer and the chair of a department or program identified for possible retrenchment. Additional individuals shall be consulted by the Committee as resource persons.

Deliberations of the Ad Hoc Committee on Retrenchment shall observe affirmative action and equal employment opportunity requirements.

Before any determination of retrenchment becomes final, those whose employment stands adversely to be affected shall have the right to be heard by the Committee.

#### **Documents Relevant to Retrenchment**

The administration shall make available all documents relevant to retrenchment as needed by the Ad Hoc Committee on Retrenchment.

The documents include, but are not limited to, budgets (excluding individual faculty salaries), financial statements, organizational charts, staffing records, faculty workloads, affirmative action records, class size by individual faculty, enrollment data, seniority lists, and academic program information.

#### Discontinuance of a Program

Retrenchment may occur because of educational considerations, including but not limited to the following:

- change in the educational objectives of a department, a college, or of the University;
- an insufficient number of students to provide a suitable educational experience;
- inadequate supporting materials, equipment, and space appropriate to the quantitative and qualitative needs of the program;
- as a possible consequence of the preceding factors, inability to attract and maintain a qualified faculty effectively to administer and teach within the evolving demands of the program;
- removal of accreditation from a department or program.

From a sense of obligation to students enrolled in a particular area of specialization, a program may be continued in a timely fashion, providing students an opportunity to complete its requirements.

Cyclical or temporary fluctuations in enrollments for specific programs or courses should not be a criterion

for discontinuance. A trend of at least three years in prior registrations as well as future projections should be evaluated, and consideration of the dependence of other programs on the unit proposed for discontinuation shall be made. Likewise, a sufficient number and variety of courses to support the undergraduate liberal arts requirements should be retained.

The determination formally to discontinue a program or department of instruction because of educational considerations will be made and reviewed in the same manner as that described above for a case of financial exigency, if termination of tenured faculty will be a necessary consequence.

#### Order of Termination

#### Termination of Faculty Intra-departmentally

Termination of faculty in cases of retrenchment, or discontinuance of a program in which faculty positions are affected, will be determined by the following considerations, applied sequentially. Where a given factor applies to more than the number of persons to be terminated, the next appropriate item shall be applied.

- A. Non-tenured
- B. Clinical and Library Faculty Hired Prior to 2006
  - 1. Years of service
  - 2. Rank
- C. Tenured
  - 1. Years of active service
  - 2. Rank
  - 3. Academic accomplishment (degrees, advanced courses, scholarships)

In all cases, particular areas of specialization must be considered.

#### Termination of Faculty Inter-departmentally

Tenured faculty members who are identified for retrenchment, as described above, may claim credentials and expertise to replace a faculty member in another program/department/college of the University. In such inter-departmental cases, termination of faculty will be determined by the following considerations, applied sequentially. Where a given factor applies to more than the number of persons to be terminated, the next appropriate item shall be applied.

- A. Non-tenured
- B. Clinical and Library Faculty Hired Prior to 2006
  - 1. Years of service
  - 2. Rank
- C. Tenured
  - 1. Academic accomplishment (degrees, advanced courses, scholarships)
  - 2. Years of active service
  - 3. Rank

In all cases, particular areas of specialization must be considered.

#### Notification of Retrenchment

Faculty members to be retrenched shall be given notice by the following dates:

First-year faculty members: March 1; Second-year faculty members: December 15; Faculty members beyond the second year: twelve months prior to expiration of appointment.

#### **Recall of Faculty**

A faculty member who is retrenched from the University shall be placed on a preferred rehiring list and

shall retain all prior accrued rights up to the date he/she was placed on the list. No new faculty member shall be hired to fill a vacancy at the University for which a retrenched faculty member on the preferred rehiring list is qualified, unless the vacancy is first offered in writing to all such faculty members on that list, for recall in reverse order of placement thereon, for a period of thirty (30) days. In the event a faculty member rejects in writing an offered position in accordance with the foregoing, or in the event the faculty member does not respond in writing within the thirty-day period, his/her name shall be passed over, but shall remain on the preferred rehiring list for a second, final opportunity for reappointment during a period not to exceed three years.

In the event a faculty member is recalled in accordance with the provisions above, s/he shall receive the same rank held when retrenched and the prevailing salary at the time of reappointment. Years of service applicable to tenure and sabbatical leave shall be retained by faculty members. Furthermore, he/she shall not be considered a new employee for purposes of employee benefits provided for faculty members.

#### 2.16 ACADEMIC FREEDOM

(Revision approved by the President of the University 2/19/10)

Marywood University affirms its commitment to academic freedom. In so doing, it reaffirms its commitment to the tradition of higher learning that is the heritage of both the Roman Catholic Church and the nation. It is a tradition grounded on respect for truth, social responsibility and individual rights. It is a tradition that posits freedom of inquiry, open discussion and unrestricted exchange of ideas as essential to the pursuit of knowledge.

Marywood University upholds academic freedom as a fundamental condition for research and dissemination of information. The University is a center of discourse where inquiry is encouraged and discoveries are verified and refined by the interaction of scholar with scholar. Marywood University respects the right and responsibility of its faculty and students to conduct research, to publish their findings, and to discuss ideas according to the principles, sources and methods of their academic disciplines. These principles, sources and methods, as they develop over time, are not external to their respective disciplines. The University sanctions and encourages investigation of unexplored phenomena, advancement of knowledge, and critical examination of ideas, old and new. The University accepts the responsibility of protecting both teacher and student from being forced to deny truth that has been discovered or to assert claims that have not been established in the discipline. Teachers are entitled to freedom in the classroom in discussing their subject, but they should be careful not to introduce into their teaching material matter that has no relation to their subject.

Where the faculty is concerned, academic freedom presupposes, first of all, personal integrity in dealing with students, peers and officers of the University. Second, it presumes scholarly competence, observance of the professional standards of one's discipline, commitment to the stated mission of the University, and openness to having one's ideas and findings subjected to the judgment of one's peers. Third, faculty members have a responsibility as professional scholars to be accurate and judicious in their public statements, and respectful of the opinions and responsibilities of others.

#### 2.17 POLITICAL ACTIVITY

Faculty members are citizens and, like other citizens, should be free to engage in political activities so far as they are able to do so consistently with their obligation as teachers and scholars.

Many kinds of political activity (e.g., holding part-time office in a political party, seeking election to any office under any circumstances that do not require extensive campaigning, or serving by appointment or election in a part-time political office) are consistent with effective service as a member of the faculty. Other kinds of political activity (e.g., intensive campaigning for elective office, serving in a state legislature, or serving a limited term in a full-time position) may require that the teacher seek a leave of absence from the University.

In recognition of the legitimacy and social importance of political activity by faculty members, the University provides institutional arrangements to permit it, similar to those applicable to other public or private extramural service. Such arrangements may include the reduction of the faculty member's workload or a

leave of absence for the duration of the election campaign or a term of office, accompanied by equitable adjustment of compensation when necessary.

Faculty members seeking leave should recognize that they have a primary obligation to the University and to their growth as educators and scholars; they should be mindful of the problem which a leave of absence can create for the administration, their colleagues, and their students, and they should not abuse the privilege by too frequent or too late application or too extended a leave. If adjustments in their favor are made, such as a reduction of workload, they should expect these to be limited to a reasonable period.

A leave of absence incident to the political activity comes under the institutional normal rules and regulations for leaves of absences. Such a leave does not affect unfavorably the tenure status of a faculty member except that time spent on such a leave from academic duties does not count as probationary service.

### 2.18 PROFESSIONAL ETHICS

The American Association of University Professors recognizes that membership in the academic profession carries with it special responsibilities. The *Statement on Professional Ethics* which follows sets forth general standards assumed by members of the profession.

Professors, guided by a deep conviction of the worth and dignity of the advancement of knowledge, recognize the special responsibilities placed upon them. Their primary responsibility to their subject is to seek and to state the truth as they see it. To this end professors devote their energies to developing and improving their scholarly competence. They accept the obligation to exercise critical self-discipline and judgment in using, extending, and transmitting knowledge. They practice intellectual honesty. Although professors may follow subsidiary interests, these interests must never seriously hamper or compromise their freedom of inquiry.

As teachers, professors encourage the free pursuit of learning in their students. They hold before them the best scholarly and ethical standards of their discipline. Professors demonstrate respect for students as individuals and adhere to their proper roles as intellectual guides and counselors. Professors make every reasonable effort to foster honest academic conduct and to assure that their evaluations of students reflect each student's true merit. They respect the confidential nature of the relationship between professor and student. They avoid any exploitation, harassment, or discriminatory treatment of students. They acknowledge significant academic or scholarly assistance from them. They protect their academic freedom.

As colleagues, professors have obligations that derive from common membership in the community of scholars. Professors do not discriminate against or harass colleagues. They respect and defend the free inquiry of associates. In the exchange of criticism and ideas professors show due respect for the opinions of others. Professors acknowledge academic debt and strive to be objective in their professional judgment of colleagues. Professors accept their share of faculty responsibilities for the governance of their institution.

As members of an academic institution, professors seek above all to be effective teachers and scholars. Although professors observe the stated regulations of the institution, provided the regulations do not contravene academic freedom, they maintain their right to criticize and seek revision. Professors give due regard to their paramount responsibilities within their institution in determining the amount and character of work done outside it. When considering the interruption or termination of their service, professors recognize the effect of their decision upon the program of the institution and give due notice of their intentions.

As members of their community, professors have the rights and obligations of other citizens. Professors measure the urgency of these obligations in the light of their responsibilities to their subject, to their students, to their profession, and to their institution. When they speak or act as private persons they avoid creating the impression of speaking or acting for their college or university. As citizens engaged in a profession that depends upon freedom for its health and integrity, professors have a particular obligation to promote conditions of free inquiry and to further public understanding of academic freedom.

#### 2.19 THE TEACHING RESPONSIBILITY

Within the context of the goals and objectives of Marywood University, the fundamental responsibility of the faculty is to enable students to develop fully as persons and also to develop special competencies for responsible leadership and service in meeting human needs.

In order to do so, the teacher should be able to develop courses within a given area of expertise. The teacher is not only a purveyor of facts, but also a stimulator of insights and interpretations in the inquiring mind. The teacher directs the student in recognizing and using the intellectual heritage from the past and also in actively seeking new knowledge for the improvement of the human condition--individually and in its social dimensions. As a facilitator of the teaching/learning process, the role of the teacher may be fulfilled in the classroom, the laboratory, or other setting of inquiry.

More specifically, the teacher will effectively

- communicate;
- plan, organize and execute instruction;
- assess student needs and progress;
- stimulate independent research;
- create interest in subject matter;
- devise appropriate assignments;
- participate in evaluation of teaching.

The individual faculty member is a student leading other students, who engages in continued study and research, progresses towards advanced degrees, and maintains interest and involvement in the activities of professional organizations.

Through the University committee structure and other means, the faculty member is expected to contribute to the general development and improvement of the University and its mission in liberal and professional education. As an extension of that mission, the University recognizes the value of service rendered to schools, to business and industry, to various agencies, or to the public at large in the local, state, national or international community.

#### 2.20 THE LIBRARIANSHIP RESPONSIBILITY

(Approved by the President of the University 2004, 2009)

As the primary means through which students and faculty gain access to the storehouse of organized knowledge, the university library performs a unique and indispensable function in the educational process. Librarians perform a teaching and research role inasmuch as they instruct students formally and informally and advise and assist faculty in the scholarly pursuits. The function of the librarian as participant in the processes of teaching and research is the essential criterion of faculty status.

Realizing its fundamental place in the teaching, learning, and research process, the Marywood University library faculty members foster a welcoming and supportive online and physical presence within the community. The expertise of library faculty and the integration of information resources, instructional services, and technology provide an environment that encourages scholarship by promoting intellectual curiosity and critical thinking. Library faculty members maintain a commitment to the University's effort to help individuals reach their potential, engage in lifelong learning, and emerge as responsible leaders.

Librarianship requires that the practicing librarian be conversant with the goals, standards, and conventions of the library profession, be able to interpret these within the context of the institutional mission, and be able to develop collections and services appropriate within that context. Each librarian must demonstrate competence and evidence of developing excellence in his or her primary area(s) of responsibility and maintain collaborative relationships with faculty and staff. S/he is also expected to engage in continued study and research and maintain interest and involvement in the activities of professional organizations. The ethical basis and values of librarianship are derived from its service orientation. Librarians provide service to its users without regard to the user's affiliation.

Examples of competence in librarianship must benefit either the Marywood community as a whole or a targeted population or subject specialty within the Marywood community. This may involve, but is not limited to any one or combination of the following:

- 1. instructing Library users in defining their information needs, in identifying, locating and retrieving relevant information sources, in critically evaluating these sources, in ethically and effectively using the information, and in documenting their research which is accomplished through effective point-of use instruction, i.e. reference desk assistance, course-related instruction, office consultations, electronic assistance, etc.;
- 2. promoting information competence as a major theme of outreach and collaborative activities;
- 3. partnering with teaching faculty in the creation of active, problem-based learning assignments, assessment of student work, e.g. bibliographies;
- 4. retaining the academic curriculum as a major influence upon the nature of services;
- 5. selecting, acquiring, organizing and providing access to published information, in all forms, to support teaching, learning, and research;
- 6. stimulating and supporting independent research by the University community;
- 7. maintaining and improving proficiency in academic subject area(s);
- 8. showing leadership and innovation in the planning, development and implementation of library initiatives within the context of University and professional goals and objectives;
- 9. contributing to the general development and improvement of the University and its mission through the University committee structure and other means.

Within the context of a librarian's evaluation, librarianship shall be considered that body of work which constitutes the primary role(s) for which s/he was hired. The practice of librarianship may involve cataloging, reference service, collection development, management, etc.; for only some librarians will it include classroom teaching. In terms of the usual evaluation criteria, librarianship takes the place of teaching in librarians' evaluations. The above expectations of librarianship effectiveness will be used for promotion and tenure.

#### 2.21 FACULTY DEVELOPMENT

Faculty development is a broad term describing any of the various activities carried out by faculty members for their personal and professional enrichment. Certain of these activities may be financially supported by Marywood University.

Marywood University's faculty development policies rest on certain principles:

There is a need for ongoing faculty development both on the part of the individual and the institution. Factors such as low median age of faculty, higher number joining Marywood faculty with doctoral degrees, reduced faculty mobility and turnover, demands for personal and institutional innovation, and the criteria for advancement in academic rank, all make faculty development an imperative.

Ongoing faculty development, so essential to the individual, is likewise enriching to the institution, improving the quality of education the University will offer its students.

The responsibility for faculty development is twofold:

Individual faculty members are ultimately responsible for their continuing professional development. Insofar as it is to be supported by Marywood University, the goals of individuals should be set in the context of the goals of their departments and the goals of the University.

Marywood University has a responsibility to help provide enabling conditions to its

faculty for their ongoing professional development. This implies a commitment to make funds available and to use the financial resources for faculty development to the greatest benefit of all.

Faculty development needs are as diverse as is the Marywood faculty. Thus, support for faculty development should be allocated in ways that recognize and respect this diversity.

#### Faculty Development Budgeting

Specifically, faculty development at Marywood is financially supported in three ways: in the departmental budget, by the faculty development program, and through sabbatical leaves. Ordinarily the departmental budget covers expenses for activities which are short-range and of minimal expense. These may include participation in the meetings of professional organizations, seminars, workshops, and so on. Funds for activities which relate to immediate departmental needs may be covered in part or in whole by the departmental budget. Actual budgeting of these expenses is the responsibility of the chairperson in collaboration with the departmental faculty.

The faculty development budget covers activities that contribute to the goals in an individual's approved growth plan.

The budget for sabbatical leaves covers sabbatical salaries and other related costs. Granting of sabbatical leaves is the responsibility of the President of the University.

The Faculty Development Committee's distribution of money to the faculty is related to the two other forms of monetary support for faculty development, namely, financial support for sabbaticals, and departmental budgets. The amount of funds available for distribution by the Faculty Development Committee is a) recommended annually by the committee in collaboration with the Provost, and b) approved/adjusted by the Board of Trustees. Although separate from departmental budgetary allotments, the Faculty Development Committee's budget supplements departmental budgets.

Faculty members who receive funding for summer study and who do not return to Marywood during the subsequent academic year are liable for repayment of the funds.

#### Procedures for Acquiring Faculty Development Committee Funds

The distribution of allotted funds to individual faculty members is based upon Profiles, Plans, and Proposals of individual faculty members within budgetary limits.

If the request for funds is from an individual faculty member, three steps are required: 1) Profile, 2) Plan, and 3) Proposal. For a detailed discussion of this procedure, see "Faculty Development: Instructions for Faculty."

Requests for Faculty Development Committee funds may also be from groups. If the request is from a group, e.g., a request from a committee or departmental faculty, the Faculty Development Committee allots funds on the basis of the proposal itself.

#### 2.22 SABBATICAL LEAVE FOR FACULTY MEMBER (Approved 2010, 05/10/16, 5/5/17)

#### **Policy Statement**

Sabbaticals are intended to be a means of faculty development, mutually beneficial to the individual faculty member, to the department of which the applicant is a member, and to the advancement of the University's goals and objectives. The sabbatical leave allows released time from regular duties for faculty members to be able to engage in research, study, scholarly writing, professionally related travel or other forms of professional development that will contribute to their growth as teachers and scholars.

# Eligibility

Sabbatical leave is available to faculty members who have served a minimum of six consecutive years as fulltime faculty members at Marywood University. Faculty members are eligible for subsequent sabbatical leaves following an additional six years of consecutive service. The number of sabbaticals granted will be dependent on the needs of the departments and colleges of the University and finances at the time.

#### Criteria

Prime consideration in selecting a candidate will be given to the quality of the proposal presented and its expected benefits not only to the candidate's relevant professional development, but also to the goals and development of the University, the college and the department. Other considerations will include the timeliness of the proposal, the length of service of the applicant, the priority due first sabbaticals, the denial of a previous request because of limited funds, and the ability of the institution to provide the resources needed to provide the faculty member's courses necessary for student progression toward degree completion.

#### **Compensation**

While on sabbatical, the faculty member may receive full salary for one-half year or half salary for a full year. Benefits are continued in proportion to salary during the sabbatical. Retirement benefits may continue provided the employee is receiving compensation from Marywood University from which pre-tax contributions may be deducted. If the individual is serving as a visiting professor and is entitled to benefits at another institution, s/he would not receive benefits from Marywood.

There is an obligation to return to the University for at least one year following the leave. If the faculty member does not return, s/he is liable for repayment of the salary and benefits paid during the sabbatical.

Time spent on sabbatical will be counted toward promotion and merit compensation, if applicable.

#### Procedures

The application for a sabbatical may be obtained from either the Faculty Development Committee webpage or from the link in this policy. An eligible faculty member who wishes to apply for sabbatical leave must submit a completed application to the Dean by October 15 of the academic year preceding the sabbatical, after discussing the proposal with the head of the department or the administrator of the school and the appropriate academic Dean. Within a week of receipt, the Dean must forward the application package to the Chairperson of the Faculty Development Committee.

The applicant will attach to the proposal a letter from the head of the department, or the academic Dean as the case may be, containing a description of how courses or essential duties will be covered and resources needed, if any.

The *Faculty Development Committee* will make its recommendation to the Provost by December 1. Sabbaticals are granted by the President of the University, notifying the applicants no later than January 30.

A faculty member who takes a sabbatical leave is required to file a report of his or her activity with the *Faculty Development Committee*, the department head, the appropriate Dean, the Provost, and the Vice President for Business Affairs and Treasurer within three months of the end of the sabbatical leave.

# SABBATICAL LEAVE FOR FACULTY MEMBER APPLICATION

#### 2.23 PROFESSIONAL LEAVE OF ABSENCE

(Revision approved by the President of the University 4/22/10, 04/25/12, 05/10/16)

A faculty member who is not eligible for sabbatical, but who wishes to spend a range of time to support scholarship, creative activity, teaching or service that is of measurable benefit to the institution, may request a leave of absence. The request must be submitted well in advance of contract time, in any event at least one full semester prior to taking the leave. The duration of the leave may be variable and must be supported by the department chair and dean and approved by the Provost.

While not paid a salary during the leave, the individual would still be covered by the University's benefits including health insurance, dental insurance, vision insurance, life insurance, accidental death and dismemberment insurance, disability insurance, and tuition benefits at the same level and cost to the employee as if the employee were not on leave. If the individual is serving during the leave in a capacity in which s/he is entitled to benefits or pay at another institution, s/he would not receive benefits from Marywood.

S/he would be considered a member of the faculty in absence and the year(s) may be counted as a year(s) inservice for calculation of tenure, advancement in rank, and benefits. If s/he does not return to the University at the end of the leave, s/he is liable to the University for the cost of any benefits paid during the leave of absence.

# 2.24 MEETINGS OF LEARNED SOCIETIES ATTENDED BY FACULTY MEMBERS

The University encourages attendance at meetings of learned societies in the belief that members of the faculty and the University both derive benefits from such attendance. The following policies have been adopted with reference to attendance.

# Approval of Meetings

In drawing up the annual estimated budget for a department, the head of the department together with the faculty should decide upon the meetings that members should attend during the next fiscal year and estimate the travel expenses involved. If approved by the Provost, the expenses will be submitted as items in the proposed budget to the Financial Affairs Committee of the Board of Trustees.

# **Disposition of Classes and Other Duties**

The academic program is not to suffer because of the absence of the members of the faculty at meetings of learned societies. Before leaving for meetings, members are to arrange with the Chairperson of the Department for satisfactory substitutes for classes and other duties during absence. Chairpersons of departments are to report arrangements to the appropriate academic dean.

## **Reimbursement** for Expenses

All reasonable expenses for attendance at professional meetings will be reimbursed by the Cashier's Office when the proper authorized requisition is presented together with the appropriate *Travel Expense Report*.

Funds for this purpose are necessarily limited; hence, the most economical mode of travel should be used. Hotel accommodations should be adequate, but not luxurious. Costs of alcoholic beverages are not reimbursable. Receipts are required for hotel, air, rail, and bus tickets, restaurant bills, parking tolls and registration at meetings. Hotel and meal costs are reimbursable for the individual only.

The University's travel policy applies also to travel covered by grants or other sponsored programs.

When faculty members use their personal cars, they may be reimbursed for mileage according to the *Mileage Reimbursement* policy of the University.

Ordinarily, faculty members expend personal funds and are reimbursed upon return. However, when necessary, one may receive an advance toward travel expense. In the latter case, it is absolutely necessary that settlement of the account be made immediately upon return.

## Use of University Vehicles

For more information regarding the use of University-owned transportation, review Marywood's <u>Vehicle</u> <u>Use Policy</u>

## **Reports on Meetings**

On return to the University, faculty members should submit a brief report on the sessions attended and the highlights of key discussions to the faculty members of the department at the next departmental meeting. A joint report will suffice when the professional meeting is attended by more than one person. These reports should be reflected in the departmental minutes.

#### **Memberships**

The cost of individual memberships in professional organizations is the responsibility of the individual faculty member.

### 2.26 ACADEMIC WORKLOAD

(Approved by the President of the University 12/10/10)

Every faculty member shares in the institutional obligation to extend academic services to students. The appropriate workload and the proportions of time allocated to formal classroom teaching, to student advising and other teaching (e.g., direction of theses, professional contributions and dissertations), to research, and to administration can vary according to individual circumstances; however, it is not the prerogative of a faculty member unilaterally to deselect certain workload activities.

Administration reserves the right to assign teaching load. The normal teaching load for full-time tenure-track faculty members is equivalent to 21 semester hours of credit (4/3), unless an alternative teaching load has been determined. For other full-time faculty, i.e., those with contract appointments without tenure, the expectation is ordinarily 24 semester hours of credit (4/4). However, departments with the approval of their dean or director and the Provost, may determine fair equivalents in workloads for those faculty members with activities and assignments that do not fit the conventional classroom lecture pattern, e.g., those who supervise or teach in labs, studios, private music lessons, oversee field experience, internships, student teaching, student clinical practica, or distance learning. Teaching assignments are made by the department chairperson or administrator.

In addition, full-time, tenure and tenure track faculty members are obligated to carry out scholarship/creative activity and service responsibilities as delineated in the University's policies. After a period of three years, an absence of scholarship/creative activity on the part of a tenured faculty member may result in an increase to a 24 semester hours of credit (4/4) teaching load. Should the Provost wish to increase a tenured faculty person's teaching load based upon an absence of productivity in scholarship and creative activity, such will be done in consultation with the faculty person, the department chair, the relevant dean and in accordance with department criteria for scholarship and creative activity.

Administrative reductions in teaching load are granted in writing at the time of appointment. They are reviewed at the time of reappointment. Some examples of such reductions are department chair, head of a comparable administrative unit, or coordinator of a special program. Moreover, special one-time only reductions in workload may be available in exceptional circumstances.

Faculty members must be available in their offices for their advisees and other students for a minimum of five hours per week. These office hours must be posted for the convenience of students, and the department chairperson or administrator must be notified of the hours so scheduled. Chairpersons and other faculty members with reductions for administrative or other purposes must schedule additional hours to cover these responsibilities. The office hours of department heads are to be sent to the appropriate deans.

Since faculty members are expected to engage in academic advisement, it is incumbent upon them to be knowledgeable about requirements as stated in the University catalogs.

**Overload Teaching.** In exceptional cases, and in order to meet emergency situations, the administration may ask a full-time faculty member to teach a course or courses in excess of the normal schedule. In such cases, extra remuneration will be given according to the prevailing salary schedule.

*Contracting in Other Units.* The University conducts colleges/schools and many grant/contract projects. Therefore, faculty members may have the opportunity to teach, do research, or other work in a unit other than the one in which they were originally hired. When an invitation is received to work in another department, a faculty member must receive the approval of his or her department head, Dean, and final approval of the Provost before agreeing to the work.

Teaching Summer School Courses. Faculty members who are available for summer school teaching should

inform the appropriate department head or academic dean. Faculty members on nine-month contracts will be reimbursed according to the prevailing salary scale for part-time/overload teaching.

#### 2.27 CONFLICT OF COMMITMENT

(Approved by the President of the University 12/10/10)

By accepting appointments for full-time service, faculty members agree that their primary professional responsibility is to the University and that obligations to Marywood University will assume priority in their professional lives. At the same time, the University recognizes that participation of faculty members in outside professional activities may often serve the mission of the University. Professional consulting, leadership in professional societies, and various forms of public service not only promote the professional development of the faculty, but also expose to others the work of the University. In some fields, outside professional activity is beneficial for maintaining currency and competence in the discipline.

Accordingly, a member of the Faculty may engage in non-University employment, consulting for not more than one day a week, or professional practice insofar as such activity does not impede, diminish, or conflict with, the faculty member's responsibilities to the University and to its students. The annual Faculty Activity Report must include these activities.

Certain activities, such as those that involve business transactions either both with the University or in competition with the University, constitute an inherent conflict of interest and are not permitted. Other outside activities, whether remunerated or not, may interfere with faculty responsibilities through disproportionate commitment of professional effort devoted to such activities. Full-time employment elsewhere is not permitted under any circumstances.

When the extent or nature of the outside activity is such that a conflict of commitment may exist, before engaging in the activity the faculty member must annually request in writing the permission for the activity from the appropriate administrator, *i.e.*, the Dean of the College, School, or the Director of the Library. The written request to the Dean or Director must include information on the nature and duration of the proposed activity and must disclose any financial interest that may pose a question of conflict. In addition, a faculty member must annually report in writing to the appropriate administrator the extent or nature of ongoing outside activity.

Examples of activities that ordinarily require permission include: teaching at another institution; regularly scheduled part-time employment during the academic year; advertised professional or business practice; activities that require frequent and/or protracted absence from campus; assumption of responsibilities and/or offices in organizations that demand extensive and continuous commitment of time and energy. In particular instances, the administrator may consult informally with the faculty member to determine if a written request for permission is required.

The administrator will review the materials submitted and determine if such outside activity constitutes a conflict of commitment. If such data are available, a critical factor in this deliberation will be the faculty member's current and past levels of performance at the university (e.g., as demonstrated on Faculty Activity Reports) relative to previous outside commitments. If it is determined that no conflict exists, the administrator will sign the faculty member's written request indicating approval of the outside activity. If the determination is that a conflict exists and the request to undertake the outside activity is denied, the administrator and the faculty member may have a meeting to discuss a modification of such activity.

### 2.28 ACADEMIC MEETINGS AND FUNCTIONS

To the extent possible, faculty members are required to be present at the following academic functions of the University:

- commencement exercises
- general faculty meetings
- college faculty meetings
- departmental faculty meetings

- departmental faculty-student meetings
- honor convocations

In addition, faculty members are encouraged to respond to invitations extended by the University for such occasions as the Christmas party, concerts, lectures, and functions sponsored by the various colleges and departments.

# 2.29 FACULTY OFFICES

To the extent possible, each faculty member is provided with a private office for study, consultation, and student counseling. A schedule of office hours must be posted.

When changing offices, only personal effects are to be moved. University furnishings are not to be transported. Requests for additional or new furnishings should be directed to the Academic Affairs Office. When vacating a particular office, keys to doors, desk, and files are to be returned to the Academic Affairs Office.

# 2.30 FACULTY SECRETARIAL STAFF

Department heads and faculty members are provided with secretarial and reception services by secretarial staff. Faculty members who have questions about secretarial staff should contact the Provost through whom assignments are made.

# 2.31 STUDENT ASSISTANTS

Student assistants are employed in various departments under the University Work Study Program, which is sponsored by the Federal Government and supported by the University. It is the responsibility of the head of the department in which a student is employed to supervise the student, authorize the weekly time sheets, and complete periodic evaluations of job performance. Job assignments are made through Human Resources and any problems or unsatisfactory work should be reported to that office.

# 2.32 VACATIONS AND HOLIDAYS FOR FACULTY

(Revised 1999, 2008, 10/10/12)

Full-time faculty members whose letters of agreement are for nine months are expected to be available throughout the term of the agreement. Christmas week, fall semester break (two days) and spring semester break (five days), and holidays scheduled by the University are exceptions.

Full-time faculty members whose letters of agreement are for twelve months receive the following excused time: Christmas week, fall semester break (two days) and spring semester break (five days), and holidays scheduled by the University. Full-time faculty members whose letters of agreement are for twelve months also receive four weeks' annual vacation that must be scheduled with the prior approval of the department head. All other days are considered work days, even when classes are not scheduled (e.g., Holy Thursday). The appropriate Dean, Library Director, or Provost will determine whether faculty have to be on campus or on call at these times. Alternately, faculty may request to use their vacation time for these days.

Librarians may take up to five excused days to compensate for days worked during the spring semester breaks and up to two excused days to compensate for days worked during the fall semester break.

Full-time faculty members who serve as department chairs, coordinators or program directors must seek prior approval of their supervisor.

Faculty who are called to serve jury duty, military duty, or who need bereavement days should notify their department head and dean as soon as possible. These days will count as excused time for full-time faculty whose letters of agreement are for twelve months.

## 2.33 SHORT-TERM DISABILITY OF FACULTY MEMBER

(Revision approved by the President of the University 4/7/00)

After one complete year of service, a full-time faculty member who becomes disabled and is unable to work due to a non-occupational illness or accident will receive disability payments upon presentation of a health care provider's statement verifying disability. Payment will be made for 130 work days as follows:

first 40 work days - 100% of salary next 40 work days - 75% of salary next 50 work days - 60% of salary

If disability is expected to extend beyond 180 days, i.e., 130 work days, the faculty member should apply for benefits under the *Long-term Disability Insurance* plan. Such application should be made as soon as possible, but at least 90 days prior to the date the expected benefits are payable.

*Continuous Illness.* A faculty member who is back to work for 30 calendar days or less and becomes disabled from the same illness will be considered to have one continuous illness. The 180-day period will begin on the first day the faculty member is unable to work because of the illness. Payment will be made for 130 work days as described above.

*Relapse.* A faculty member who is back to work for more than 30 calendar days and becomes disabled from the same illness will be considered to have a relapse. The 180-day period will begin on the first day the faculty member is unable to work because of the recurring illness. Payment will be made for the new 130 work days as described above, regardless of how many days the faculty member used in prior episodes.

*New Illness.* A faculty member who has returned to work for any length of time and becomes disabled from an illness unrelated to previous periods of disability will be considered to have a new illness. The 180-day period will begin on the first day the faculty member is unable to work because of the new illness. Payment will be made for the new 130 work days as described above, regardless of how many days the faculty member used for prior disabilities.

*Definition*. Work days, for purposes of this policy, are Monday through Friday, excepting official University holidays.

# 2.34 INTERRUPTION OF FACULTY SERVICE

(Revision approved 05/10/16)

A faculty member who has completed three consecutive years of service at the University may request time off to handle a pressing personal situation. This request should be for a specified period of time, not longer than one year, and should be made to the President of the University. In granting this leave, which is called an *Interruption of Service*, the needs of the department, College and University will be considered.

This *Interruption of Service* is not counted toward tenure or advancement in rank, but the individual retains credit for years of full-time service prior to the interruption. During the time of such leave, salary is not paid. Benefits including health insurance, dental insurance, vision insurance, life insurance, accidental death and dismemberment insurance, total disability insurance and tuition benefits are continued at the same level and cost to the employee as if the employee were not on leave.

# 2.35 FAMILY AND MEDICAL LEAVE

(Revision approved 04/25/12; 9/6/13)

#### **Policy Statement**

In accordance with the Family and Medical Leave Act of 1993 (FMLA), P.L. 103-3 and with the Amendments to the FMLA by the National Defense Authorization Act for FY 2010 (NDAA), Public Law 111-84 and the Airline Flight Crew Technical Corrections Act, P.L. 111-119, Marywood University permits employees with at least 12 months of service and with at least 1250 hours of service in the last twelve months

calculated as a "rolling" twelve-month period measured backward from the date of any FMLA leave usage. \*Special hours of service eligibility requirements apply to airline flight crew employees.

#### **Basic Leave Entitlement**

For incapacity due to pregnancy, prenatal medical care or child birth To care for the employee's child after birth, or placement for adoption or foster care To care for the employee's spouse, son or daughter, or parent, who has a serious health condition For a serious health condition that makes the employee unable to perform his or her job

## Military Family Leave Entitlement

Eligible employees with a spouse, son, daughter, or parent on active duty or call to covered active duty status may use their 12-week leave entitlement to address certain qualifying exigencies. Qualifying exigencies may include attending certain military events, arranging for alternative childcare, addressing certain financial and legal arrangements, attending certain counseling sessions, and attending post-deployment reintegration briefings.

FMLA also includes a special leave entitlement that permits eligible employees to take up to 26 weeks of leave to care for a covered service member during a single 12-month period. A covered service member is, (1) a current member of the Armed Forces, including a member of the National Guard or Reserves, who is undergoing medical treatment, recuperation or therapy, is otherwise in outpatient status, or is otherwise on the temporary disability retired list, for a serious injury or illness\*, or (2) a veteran who was discharged or released under conditions other than dishonorable at any time during the five-year period prior to the first date the eligible employee takes FMLA leave to care for the covered veteran, and who is undergoing medical treatment, recuperation, or therapy for a serious injury or illness.\*

\* The FMLA definitions of a "serious injury or illness" for current service members and veterans are distinct from the FMLA definition of "serious health condition."

Family and Medical Leave will run concurrently with any other applicable insurance, benefits, or leaves, including but not limited to short-term disability, workers' compensation, leave of absence, and interruption of service. Salary and benefits due under such insurance, benefits, or leaves are paid before the employee goes on unpaid status. The twelve-week job protection clause of the FMLA will be invoked beginning with the start of any such applicable absence. If an employee is still out of work because of his or her own serious health condition after the twelve-week FMLA has been exhausted, the employee will continue coverage under short-term disability or workers' compensation, as applicable, for up to six months. However, there is no guarantee that the employee's position will be held longer than the twelve weeks provided under FMLA.

An employee's right to a leave for the birth or adoption of a child ends twelve months after the child's birth or placement with the employee.

Spouses who are both employed by Marywood University are limited to a combined total of 26 workweeks in a single 12-month period if the leave is to care for a covered service member or veteran with a serious injury or illness, and to a combined total of 12 workweeks in a 12-month period if the leave is taken for the birth and care of a newborn child, for placement of a child for adoption or foster care, or to care for a parent who has a serious health condition.

An intermittent or reduced schedule leave is permitted only when medically necessary due to the serious health condition of the employee or a covered family member. Leave due to qualifying exigencies may also be taken on an intermittent basis. If an intermittent leave is requested, the medical certification should also state the expected dates and duration of the treatment. Employees on intermittent or reduced leave will be paid only for the time actually worked. Available paid time off may be used to supplement reduced pay up to the employee's regular weekly earnings. Employees must make reasonable efforts to schedule leave for planned medical treatment so as not to unduly disrupt the University's operations.

Employees are required to give thirty days' notice on foreseeable leaves. When 30 days' notice is not

possible, the employee must provide notice as soon as practicable and generally must comply with the University's normal call-in procedures.

While the leave is unpaid, employees may elect to use accumulated and unused vacation and/or personal days during this time.

During the leave, employees who are covered under one of the Marywood University health insurance plans will have that coverage continued at the same level and cost to the employee as before the leave. In addition, benefits including dental, vision, life, accidental death and dismemberment, total disability insurances, retirement benefits and tuition benefits will be continued at the same level and cost to the employee as if the employee were not on leave.

If the employee returns from leave within the time constraints specified above, the employee will be reinstated to the same position or to an equivalent position. The employee will retain credit for years of service prior to the leave and use of FMLA will not result in the loss of any employment benefit that accrued prior to the start of a leave. For faculty members, the leave is not counted toward tenure or advancement in rank.

# Definitions

*Child* is defined as a biological, adopted, foster, stepchild, legal ward, or person who is under 18 years of age or who is 18 years of age or older and incapable of self-care because of a mental or physical disability, for whom the employee acts in the capacity of a parent.

*Parent* is defined as biological as well as a person that acted in the capacity of a parent towards the employee. Siblings and in-laws are not covered by the Act.

*A serious health condition* is an illness, injury, impairment, or physical or mental condition that involves either an overnight stay in a medical care facility, or continuing treatment by a health care provider for a condition that either prevents the employee from performing the functions of his or her job, or prevents the qualified family member from participating in school or other daily activities.

Subject to certain conditions, *the continuing treatment requirement* may be met by a period of incapacity of more than three consecutive calendar days combined with at least two visits to a health care provider or one visit and a regimen of continuing treatment, or incapacity due to pregnancy, or incapacity due to a chronic condition. Other conditions may meet the definition of continuing treatment.

## Procedures

Employees must provide sufficient information for the University to reasonably determine if the leave may qualify for FMLA protection and the anticipated timing and duration of the leave. Sufficient information may include that the employee is unable to perform job functions, the family member is unable to perform daily activities, the need for hospitalization or continuing treatment by a health care provider, or circumstances supporting the need for military family leave. Employees also must inform the University if the requested leave is for a reason for which FMLA leave was previously taken or certified. Employees also may be required to provide a certification and periodic recertification supporting the need for leave.

The University will inform employees requesting leave whether they are eligible under FMLA. If they are, the notice will specify any additional information required as well as the employees' rights and responsibilities. If they are not eligible, the University will provide a reason for ineligibility.

The University will inform employees if leave will be designated as FMLA-protected and the amount of leave counted against the employee's leave entitlement. If the University determines that the leave is not FMLA-protected, the University will notify the employee.

FMLA makes it unlawful for an employer to interfere with, restrain, or deny the exercise of any right provided under FMLA; or to discharge or discriminate against any person for opposing any practice made unlawful by FMLA or for involvement in any proceeding under or relating to FMLA. An employee may file

a complaint with the US Department of Labor or may initiate legal action.

FMLA does not affect any Federal or State law prohibiting discrimination, or supersede any State or local law or collective bargaining agreement which provides greater family or medical leave rights.

See also, *Employee Rights and Responsibilities Under the Family and Medical Leave Act (WHD Publication 1420, Revised February 2013)*, as posted on the Marywood Portal.

# 2.36 JOB-PROTECTED MEDICAL LEAVE FOR FACULTY

(Approved: 2/18/11)

# Full-time faculty members on appointments probationary for tenure or on contract without tenure

If a faculty member, with an appointment probationary for tenure or with a contract appointment without tenure, remains disabled after completing 180 days under Marywood University's *Short-term Disability* policy, the University will hold open the person's position for the remainder of that academic year.

- For faculty members with appointments probationary for tenure and for clinical faculty members, the University will continue to hold open the position for an additional two academic years or the completion of the probationary period for tenure, whichever is less. The University will hire faculty members on interim appointments for the duration as needed.
- For faculty members with contract appointments without tenure who are not clinical faculty members, the University will continue to hold open the position, if necessary to comply with the University's non-reappointment policies.
  - For faculty members with contract appointments without tenure who are not clinical faculty members, and whose contracts have been renewed for three consecutive years, the University will continue to hold open the position for an additional two academic years.

In all cases the University will comply with the notice requirements in analogous policies.

# Full-time Faculty Members with Tenure

If a faculty member with tenure remains disabled after completing 180 days under Marywood University's *Short-term Disability* policy, the University will hold open the person's position for the remainder of that academic year plus two additional years. The University will hire faculty on interim appointments for the duration as needed.

If at the end of the second additional academic year the faculty member remains disabled and has not been reinstated, the position will no longer be held open, and the faculty member's employment will be terminated.

If at the end of the second additional academic year the faculty member is not capable of resuming the assigned duties of his or her tenured position but is capable of assuming another full-time position commensurate with his or her education, training, and experience, consideration will be given to place the individual in such a position if one is available.

If at any point beyond the end of the second additional academic year the faculty member asks to return to service at Marywood and provides medical documentation indicating he or she is capable of performing the responsibilities, the University will give strong consideration to the re-employment of the individual when an opening occurs in the area of his or her education, training, and experience.

# EXTENDED JOB-PROTECTED MEDICAL LEAVE

Faculty members who remain unable to work due to injury, illness, pregnancy, childbirth or related medical conditions and either (i) are not eligible for leave under federal and/or state law or (ii) have exhausted all time available to them under Marywood University's *Job- Protected Medical Leave For Faculty* policy,

may apply for an additional period of job-protected medical leave. The intent of this policy is to provide any additional period of job-protected leave required as a reasonable accommodation under the Americans with Disabilities Act or an analogous state disability discrimination law.

Marywood University will decide the appropriateness of granting extended job-protected medical leave, individually assessing each situation, considering among other things whether a faculty member will be able to return to work within a defined period of time and the operational hardship caused by any additional period of job-protected leave. To assist the University in evaluating the appropriateness of granting extended job-protected medical leave, faculty members generally will be asked to provide documentation from their health care providers.

During any period of additional job-protected leave, the University may take action to fill the employee's position, should the employee be unable to return to work at the end of the leave extension or any additional period that may be required by law. Such action might include, for example, advertising the position and interviewing candidates.

The University's decision concerning an employee's right to an extended period of job-protected leave does not affect an employee's right to short or long term disability or workers' compensation benefits. An employee's eligibility for such compensation and benefits is based on an independent determination pursuant to the terms of the University's applicable benefit plans and/or the laws governing such benefits.

# 2.37 FLEXIBLE BENEFITS

(Approved 1993, 2006)

## Flexible Benefits Plan

Marywood University provides a Flexible Benefits Plan for full-time employees that offers choices on health insurance, long-term disability insurance, group term life insurance, accidental death and dismemberment insurance, and dental insurance. Employees make elections on an annual basis. Flex credits are given to individuals who choose less costly options or opt out of coverage. Flex credits may be used to purchase different benefits and/or may be converted to taxable income. Section 125 of the Internal Revenue Code provides employees the opportunity to offer employees cash in lieu of benefits.

#### Flexible Spending Accounts

Under Section 125 of the Internal Revenue Code, employees may elect a pre-tax salary reduction to cover qualified dependent care expenses and qualified medical costs not reimbursed under the employees' benefit plan. All full-time employees are eligible to participate in the Flexible Spending Accounts.

Procedures: Election forms must be completed on an annual basis.

#### 2.38 HEALTH PLANS

(Revision approved by the President of the University 10/12/11)

The University provides several different health insurance options for full-time employees under the flexible benefits plan.

Full-time employees are eligible for health insurance coverage on the first of the month following the first day of work. The University and the employee share the cost for the premiums.

Employees may waive health insurance coverage in writing and receive flex credits in lieu of coverage.

#### Procedures

Information is available from Human Resources.

# 2.39 HEALTH INSURANCE CONTINUATION COVERAGE

(Approved prior to 1989, 2006)

In certain instances where health insurance coverage may be terminated, Marywood University offers employees and their families the opportunity for a temporary extension of health coverage at group rates under the Consolidated Omnibus Budget Reconciliation Act (COBRA).

The faculty member and his or her family have many rights and obligations under the COBRA law. For example, the faculty member and/or a family member has the responsibility to inform the Associate Vice President for Human Resources of the "qualifying event" in order to obtain coverage.

Procedure: Detailed information on COBRA rights and benefits is available from Human Resources.

# 2.40 LONG-TERM DISABILITY INSURANCE

(Revision approved by the President of the University 2000, 2006, 11/14/08, 10/6/2017)

#### **Policy Statement**

The University provides several different long-term disability insurance options for full time employees under the flexible benefits plan. The options vary by salary levels and monthly maximum benefit. All of the options provide the following benefits:

a monthly income equal to a percent of the employee's monthly base wage less benefits from other sources;

a contribution to the employee's retirement account that equals the total percent of base wage contributed by the University and employee under the basic retirement plan; a continuation of group term life insurance.

Full-time employees are eligible for long-term disability insurance on the first of the month following sixty days of service. The University pays the full premium for the option that provides 60% of the monthly wage base less benefits due from other sources, such as Social Security (up to a monthly benefit maximum of \$7,000).

Long-term disability benefits begin the day after a 180-day waiting period. Accumulated sick days may be used during the waiting period, but the sick day benefit is no longer applicable after the 180-day waiting period. During this waiting period, life insurance and disability insurance benefits continue. Medical insurance is continued for six months after the onset of the disability.

Upon completion of the waiting period and the commencement of disability benefits, the person ceases to be an active employee of the institution and is responsible for the payment of all benefits continued.

In recognition of their years of service, those on disability are provided tickets to attend University-sponsored activities, are entitled to library privileges, and are entitled to 100% tuition reduction. Those with more than ten years of service receive lifetime membership in the Recreation Association.

#### Definitions

An employee is disabled when s/he is limited from performing the material and substantial duties of his or her regular occupation due to his or her sickness or injury. After 24 months of disability, the definition changes.

An employee is then disabled when s/he is unable to perform the duties of any gainful occupation for which s/he is reasonably fitted by education, training, or experience.

#### Procedures

Information is available in Human Resources.

## 2.41 GROUP TERM LIFE INSURANCE

(Approved prior to 1989, 2000, 2006, 10/6/17)

#### **Policy Statement**

The University provides several different life insurance options for full time employees under the flexible benefits plan. The options vary by benefit level.

Full-time employees are eligible for life insurance on the first of the month following sixty days of service. The University pays the full premium for the option that provides coverage equal to the base salary.

An employee who resigns or retires may convert the group insurance to an individual policy within thirty-one days following termination of insurance.

Spouse and dependent insurance is also available. Several options are provided subject to Pennsylvania law. The employee pays the full premium.

#### Procedures

Information is available in Human Resources.

# 2.42 ACCIDENTAL DEATH AND DISMEMBERMENT INSURANCE (Approved prior to 1993, 2000, 2006, 2017)

#### **Policy Statement**

The University provides several different accidental death and dismemberment insurance options for full time employees under the flexible benefits plan. The options vary by benefit levels.

Full-time employees are eligible for accidental death and dismemberment insurance on the first of the month following sixty days of service. The University pays the full premium for the option that provides coverage equal to base salary.

# Procedures

Information is available in Human Resources.

# 2.43 DENTAL INSURANCE

(Approved prior to 1998, 2006, 10/6/17)

# **Policy Statement**

The University provides several options for full-time employees. The University pays the full premium for the basic option plan for the individual employee. Employees may purchase a high option and/or basic or high option dental insurance for spouse and dependent children.

# Procedures

Premiums for spouse and dependent children are made through payroll deduction on a pre-tax basis.

Information is available in Human Resources.

# 2.44 VOLUNTARY SHORT-TERM DISABILITY INSURANCE

(Approved 1998, 2006)

The University provides optional short-term disability insurance. Employees may purchase this insurance to supplement the Short-term Disability leave. Those who elect this coverage design a benefit to suit their individual needs and budget.

# 2.45 EMPLOYEE ASSISTANCE PROGRAM

Marywood University provides an Employee Assistance Program (EAP) for full-time faculty members, which includes crisis intervention, telephone assessment and counseling, referral services and follow-up care. Faculty members may call a confidential 800 number 24 hours a day, 7 days a week, for help with personal problems, including drug and alcohol, financial, gambling, marital problems, etc. All calls are handled by licensed and/or certified professionals. The University pays the full cost of this benefit. Information is available in Human Resources.

# 2.46 VOLUNTARY INSURANCE

Marywood University offers full-time employees options to purchase additional insurances through payroll deduction. Information on these benefit plans is available in Human Resources.

# 2.47 RETIREMENT PLAN

(Restated to align with current practice 05/10/16)

## **Policy Statement**

Full-time and eligible part-time employees are eligible to participate in the University's retirement plan upon hire.

Full-time employees are eligible to receive the University match after 90 days of service. Full-time employees who have prior service at an educational institution are eligible to receive the University match upon attainment of a combined 90 days of service between prior service and Marywood service.

Eligible part-time employees are eligible to receive the University match after attainment of 1,000 hours of service in a calendar year. Having met the hours' requirement, the part-time employee remains eligible in subsequent years to participate in the University's retirement plan.

The plan provides income at retirement. The individual and the University each contribute a percentage of total compensation to the plan. The employee's contribution is made through payroll deduction.

## Procedures

Information is available at the Human Resources Department.

#### Definitions

Eligible Part-Time Employees – Eligible part-time employees are those who have attained 1,000 hours of service in a calendar year; they are eligible to receive the University match. This group excludes enrolled students working in student positions open only to Marywood students and employees who work fewer than 1,000 hours in a calendar year.

# 2.48 SOCIAL SECURITY AND MEDICARE

Lay employees participate in the Social Security system as provided in the Federal Insurance Contributions Act (FICA). The individual faculty member contributes an amount designated by law through payroll deduction, which is supplemented by the University with an amount designated by law. Under the Social Security plan, benefits are payable at retirement, disability, or death.

Medicare coverage is available upon retirement or disability. Contact the local Social Security Administration office for details.

# 2.49 WORKER'S COMPENSATION

(Approved prior to 1989, 2006, 2015)

All employees are covered by Worker's Compensation Insurance. The University pays the full cost of

this insurance. This insurance provides compensation for lost wages and/or medical expenses incurred in the event of occupational injuries and/or diseases.

Employees are required to treat with one of the University's panel of health care providers for the first ninety days of a Worker's Compensation injury or disease. Payment for wages and/or medical bills may be refused if the employee does not comply.

Claims are reviewed and approved according to the process of State law. The amount paid to an employee is determined by State law and is in lieu of salary.

Compensation for lost wages due to a job-related disability is paid starting on the eighth calendar day of disability. If an individual is out of work for 14 or more calendar days, s/he will also receive retroactive compensation for the first seven days of disability.

To ensure prompt and efficient handling of Worker's Compensation claims, an accident must be reported immediately to the Human Resources Department.

# 2.50 UNEMPLOYMENT COMPENSATION

Under Pennsylvania law, all lay employees are covered by Unemployment Compensation insurance. This provides salary continuation in the event of loss of job. The University pays the entire cost.

## 2.51 TUITION REMISSION BENEFIT

(Revision approved by the President of the University 04/22/10, 10/10/12, 04/17/15)

The University provides tuition remission, exclusive of fees, to faculty, staff, their spouses and dependent children. The tuition remission benefit applies to the portion of Marywood University tuition that is not subsidized from other financial aid sources.

## **Eligibility:**

Employees are eligible to receive tuition remission for themselves and their spouses and dependent children according to the following definitions, provided the employee has met the following conditions:

- Student meets academic standards for admission as defined by the Office of Admissions;
- Student remains in good academic standing as defined in the Marywood University Undergraduate Catalog or Marywood University Graduate Catalog in effect at the time of the student's admission;
- Student remains in good financial standing, i.e., is not in default;
- Undergraduate student must complete the FAFSA application by May 1 each year in order to determine eligibility for PELL grants, and for a student who is a resident of Pennsylvania, to determine eligibility for PHEAA;
- Complete Personnel Tuition Benefit Application by the required May 1 deadline each year (for new hires, complete within 30 days of hire for appropriate semester(s);
- Complete application for other financial aid, excluding loans for undergraduate program.

As long as the conditions described above are met, employees may use the benefit for the first semester following completion of 90 days of service.

NOTE: The following *tables concerning eligibility percentages* apply to employees hired on or after the effective date of this revised policy. Employees hired prior to the effective date of this revised policy will be

governed by the eligibility percentages in the policy dated October 10, 2012.

Full-Time Employees

Anniversary Years of Service	Percent
After 90 days of FT service	40%
After 1 year of FT service	70%
After 2 years of FT service	100%

Spouses and Dependent Children (up to/including age 25) of Full-Time Employees

Anniversary Years of Service	Percent
After 90 days of FT service	40%
After 1 year of FT service	70%
After 2 years of FT service	100%

\*Eligible Part-Time Employees

Anniversary Years of Service	Percent
After 90 days of PT service	20%
After 1 year of PT service	35%
After 2 years of PT service	50%

\*Spouses and Dependent Children (up to/including age 25) of Eligible Part-Time Employees

Anniversary Years of Service	Percent
After 90 days of PT service	20%
After 1 year of PT service	35%
After 2 years of PT service	50%

\*Part-time non-faculty employees scheduled to work at least 630 hours per year and pro-rata faculty members (usually a half-time appointment on a nine-month annual schedule) are eligible for the benefit.

#### **Usage and Exceptions:**

Classes may not be taken during normal scheduled work hours. (See <u>Additional Contracted Work Policy for</u> <u>Staff</u>, <u>Attendance Policy for Nonexempt Employees</u>, and <u>Compensation Policy for Administrators and Staff</u> for further information.)

Requests for exception must be made in writing in advance of the start date of the course, and must include:

- Rationale for why the particular course/section is necessary;
- Explanation of how employee will account for time away from work;
- Written approval by the employee's immediate supervisor.

Requests are then sent to Human Resources for distribution to Review Committee. The Review Committee will review and make a recommendation to the appropriate Vice President, whose decision will be final.

Members of the Review Committee will be appointed by the three senates (Faculty, Professional Staff, and Support Staff) and will include five members of each senate (fifteen total). The Presidents of the three senates will appoint three individuals for each request, one from each senate, with consideration given to avoid conflict of interest.

#### **Covered Programs of Study:**

Cooperative programs (e.g., Clinical Laboratory Science accredited hospital placements, study at The New York Chiropractic College, study at The Commonwealth Medical College, etc.) and study abroad programs are excluded from the tuition remission benefit.

Employees may use the tuition remission benefit for courses taken as part of an undergraduate program, master's degree program, and the organized classes in doctoral programs. Doctoral level dissertation credits and doctoral internship courses are excluded. <u>Programs</u> are defined by Financial Aid.

Students employed through the Federal Work Study Program or in tutoring programs are not eligible for the tuition remission benefit.

Employees may take up to two enrichment courses per semester. No enrichment courses may be taken during the employee's scheduled work day; no exceptions will be granted.

Spouses may use the tuition remission benefit for courses taken as part of an undergraduate or master's degree program.

Dependent children (up to and including age 25) may use the tuition remission benefit for courses taken as part of their first undergraduate program. Tuition remission does not extend to graduate level courses taken by dependent children outside of the block tuition, even if those courses are required to complete the first undergraduate degree. Dependent children may receive tuition benefit for <u>the number of semesters deemed</u> <u>necessary</u> by the program guidelines to complete the first undergraduate degree.

## **Taxability:**

The tuition remission benefit may be taxable. An employee who plans to use the benefit is responsible for contacting Human Resources for details and to make the necessary arrangements.

## **Termination of Eligibility:**

Eligibility for the tuition remission benefit ceases upon termination of employment unless it is due to disability or death. If termination is due to disability, the former employee is entitled to the tuition remission benefit at the percentage level in effect on the employee's termination date. If termination is due to disability or death, the spouse and any dependent children, up to and including age 25, will be eligible to use the tuition remission benefit at the percentage level in effect on the employee's termination date.

Any exception to this policy must be approved in writing by the President of the University.

## **Definitions:**

Employee is a member of the administration, faculty, or staff of Marywood University.

Years of service are calculated from the date of hire.

Dependent child is a biological, adopted, foster or step child, or a legal ward.

Spouse is the legally married spouse of an employee as defined by the Commonwealth of Pennsylvania.

*Percentage* is the employee's entitlement on the first day of a semester or session for which the tuition remission benefit is applied.

# **Procedures:**

Address questions about this and other employee benefits and attendance policies to the Human Resources Office.

# 2.52 NON-CREDIT COURSES

(Approved by the President of the University 5/21/13)

Non-credit, on-campus Marywood-sponsored Continuing Education courses are available to all regular fulltime and part-time employees at 30% of the course advertised price, provided the course being offered has a sufficient number registered to be self-supporting.

Non-credit, on-campus Marywood-sponsored Continuing Education courses are available to all Marywood regular full-time, part-time, undergraduate and graduate students at 15% of the course advertised price, provided the course being offered has a sufficient number registered to be self-supporting.

The Conference and Special Events Office reserves the right to cancel any non-credit, on-campus Continuing Education program due to insufficient registration. Reasonable notice will be given to registered participants.

## Procedures

Guidelines are available at the Conferences and Special Events Office.

## 2.53 PARKING

Employees are entitled to free parking on a first-come, first-served basis in designated parking lots. Cars are identified by parking stickers that may be obtained in the Nazareth Student Center.

# 2.54 BOOKSTORE

Full-time employees are entitled to a discount of 10% on select merchandise at the Bookstore. For information on personal charges and discounts, contact the Bookstore.

# 2.55 RECREATIONAL FACILITIES

Full-time employees may use the health and recreational facilities without charge. Discounts are available for family members. To take advantage of these facilities, the faculty member must present his or her Marywood University identification card upon entering. Details may be obtained at the Health and Physical Education Center.

# 2.56 IDENTIFICATION CARDS

Identification cards are issued to employees and should be used whenever identification is required. A Marywood University identification card will entitle full-time employees to free admission to University-sponsored events unless otherwise noted. Full-time employees are also entitled to use the University's recreational facilities upon presentation of a valid identification card. Identification cards may be obtained at Madonna Hall and must be relinquished upon termination of employment.

#### 2.57 HEALTH SERVICES

Student Health Services, located in Loughran Hall, is available for emergency care to all personnel free of charge during posted hours.

## 2.58 COMPENSATION POLICY FOR FACULTY

(Revision approved by the President of the University 2/24/99, 10/4/02, 10/12/11)

#### **Salary Schedules**

Salary schedules for full-time, pro-rata ranked and per-course faculty as well as overloads indicating minimum and maximum amounts for each rank are available in the office of the Provost.

Placement within the salary range is determined by such factors as educational preparation, teaching experience, outstanding achievement, and scarcity of personnel in the field. Salaries for part-time faculty members and overloads are based on a rate per credit hour.

### Payment

Salaries of full-time and pro-rata ranked faculty members are paid on a twelve-month basis. Salaries of faculty members employed on a nine- month contract and hired prior to July 1, 1985, will continue to be paid on a twelve-month basis from July 1 to June 30. Those employed on or after July 1, 1985, will be paid on a twelve-month basis from the beginning of the academic year.

For those faculty members employed on a nine-month contract and hired prior to July 1, 1985, there is on file in Human Resources a signed agreement stating that any salary received prior to the opening of the fall semester in any given fiscal year must be returned in full to Marywood University, should the faculty member terminate his/her employment prior to fulfilling his/her required teaching duties.

Payment of faculty, including overloads, is made bi-weekly. For full-time and pro-rata faculty, checks are mailed to the address on file with Human Resources. A direct deposit system is also available.

Per-course faculty contracts and overloads must be paid in the semester in which the money is earned. The University reserves the right to deny payment of any agreement not submitted within one month before the end of the respective semester. No agreement will be honored unless it has been duly processed by the respective department head and dean.

# 2.59 ORDER COR MARIAE-PRO FIDE ET CULTURA

#### **Policy Statement**

Membership in the Order Cor Mariae-Pro Fide et Cultura is ordinarily awarded to full-time faculty and administrators who will have completed twenty cumulative full-time years of service during the year of induction into the Order. It expresses the esteem and appreciation of the University for the individual's years of faithful service.

A citation is presented with a commemorative medal of gold or silver. The University seal is imposed on a gold sunburst for full-time service, or on a silver sunburst for full-time pro rata service. The medal is suspended from a green and white ribbon, the official colors of the University. It is worn atop the hood at University functions when academic attire is prescribed.

The award entitles the bearer to use the initials C.M.F.C. in official listings and publications of the University.

#### 2.60 FACULTY GRIEVANCES AND APPEALS

(Revision approved by the President of the University 4/29/11; 5/07/14)

As an institution of higher education, Marywood University brings together a faculty, administration, and governing board united in a common bond of academic purpose. Essential to the fulfillment of this purpose is a mutual recognition of institutional integrity, core values, professional values and standards of higher education, and individual human rights, along with an understanding of the respective roles of the several entities which constitute this educational organization.

Circumstances may arise at times, however, wherein a grievant —full-time, adjunct, or pro-rata—may question decisions which affect his/her professional role in the institution. To assist in the resolution of these matters, a series of guidelines for grievances is herein set forth.

#### Definitions

Ad Hoc Hearing Committee: A committee especially convened by the Faculty Grievance Committee should

they call for additional review of a particular situation; their job is to investigate the matter thoroughly and then make a recommendation to all parties involved. Comprised of three tenured faculty members, the selection procedures are outlined below.

Faculty Grievance Committee: A group of tenured faculty members elected by the entire faculty body. Reviews complaints and determines one of several outcomes outlined below. Procedures for election follow below.

Grievance: Any disagreement between two parties resulting in the initiation of either informal or formal grievance procedures. A grievance identifies a complaint one party has against another party for some alleged wrongful action on the part of the second party.

Grievant: The party who initiates a grievance.

#### Types of Issues That Can Be Grieved

It is understood that *procedural* rather than *substantive* factors constitute appropriate areas of review, and the Faculty Grievance Committee will not attempt to substitute its judgment for that of the decision-maker(s) involved in the case.

Thus, the Faculty Grievance Committee will hear grievances concerning:

1) Allegations of violation of academic freedom resulting in: denial of tenure, promotion, or sabbatical leave; non-reappointment or disciplinary action.

2) Allegations of inadequate consideration resulting in: denial of tenure, promotion, or sabbatical leave, non-reappointment or dismissal, or termination of employment due to retrenchment.

3) Allegations of violations of *procedures* used in rendering decisions in: denial of tenure, promotion, or sabbatical leave or non-reappointment.

4) Disciplinary Action against the Faculty Member: a faculty member may elect to grieve oral and/or written warnings, or any other disciplinary measures taken. Note that the Committee's first decision is whether the complaint is appropriate and sufficiently serious to merit consideration.

In the event that a faculty member alleges impermissible discrimination resulting in denial of tenure, promotion, or sabbatical leave; non-reappointment; or disciplinary action, the Faculty Grievance Committee will refer the grievant to the Anti-Discrimination Policy to make certain that all procedures required by law are followed. Note, under that policy, tenured faculty members will be among those who review the case within the context of the investigation.

Should a grievant allege cause for grievance in any matter not identified in the above guidelines, the grievant may consult the Faculty Grievance Committee. In such circumstances, the Committee's first decision is whether the complaint is appropriate and sufficiently serious to merit consideration.

#### Persons Against Whom Grievances May be Directed

Fundamentally, a grievance may arise from an allegation of improper implementation of a procedure or process leading to a decision. The person(s) or body who perform(s) that procedure or process is (are) the subject(s) of the grievance. Thus, a grievant may direct a grievance against the person(s) or body responsible for the decision identified herein.

The decisions or actions of the Faculty Grievance Committee or an Ad Hoc Hearing Committee may not themselves be grieved.

# **Faculty Grievance Committee**

Consisting of six tenured faculty members, the Faculty Grievance Committee is specifically charged with responsibility for resolving matters of grievance and appeal. Three members of the Faculty Grievance Committee will review each grievance: the Committee Chair and two other members of the Committee, to be determined by the Chair as outlined here. In choosing, consideration shall be given to the following issues:

- Any member of the Faculty Grievance Committee who has had any prior involvement in a case under consideration must notify the Chair and recuse him/herself.
- No members of the same department as the Grievant may review the complaint.
- If two members from one department are elected to the Faculty Grievance Committee, only one may review a Grievant's complaint.
- Given the above strictures, the Chair should strive to choose a review committee with representation from different colleges wherever possible.

Should the Faculty Grievance Committee Chair have prior involvement in a case, s/he should appoint a Chair pro-tem for that complaint only to oversee the complaint and appoint the other two members of the committee. The Chair may meet with the pro-tem Chair and his/her committee only to review or clarify committee rules/procedures and may not have any other input or involvement into the investigation/voting. Once the committee rules on a complaint, the pro-tem Chair should provide the Faculty Grievance Committee Chair with the committee's decision and detailed rationale in writing. The Grievance Committee Chair will notify the Grievant and the decision-makers involved as per usual procedure.

The Faculty Senate conducts the election of this committee. To forestall conflicts of interest, faculty currently serving on the Rank and Tenure Committee or the Faculty Development Committee are not eligible for election to the Faculty Grievance Committee.

The term of each member extends for three years, with two people replaced each year. The Grievance Committee shall annually elect a chair-elect who will succeed the Chair. If a Chair cannot constitute a complaint review committee given the restrictions above, s/he is empowered to ask the Faculty Senate President to run an election for the purposes of finding sufficient people to review that complaint only.

## Procedures

Unless noted below, no grievance may be filed without the initiation of this informal complaint procedure first.

## **Step One: Informal Procedures**

1) A member of the faculty must discuss a complaint with the person or body responsible for the action to which the grievant takes exception in order to determine if a resolution is possible.

2) A complaint must be presented within ten (10) calendar days of the occurrence or discovery of the alleged violation.

3) If the grievance still exists after step one, the grievant initiates a consultation with the Provost in order to try to resolve the matter.

## **Step Two: Formal Procedures**

For all matters save those related to suspension or dismissal of a faculty member:

To pursue the matter beyond a meeting with the Provost, the grievant must notify the Faculty Grievance Committee. (The grievant may consult the President of Faculty Senate for assistance in contacting the Faculty Grievance Committee Chair). The grievant shall provide the Faculty Grievance Committee Chair with a written statement setting forth in detail the nature of the grievance or appeal and identifying the person(s) or body against whom the grievance or appeal is directed. This document may also include a proposal for resolving the issue. A grievance must be filed within thirty (30) calendar days of the occurrence or discovery of the alleged violation. In considering the grievance or appeal, the Faculty Grievance Committee will take the following steps:

1) The Committee Chair notifies the decision maker(s) that a grievance has been filed and requests a written statement describing the basis for the decision being appealed or grieved, as well as an account of any attempts made to settle the matter informally.

2) At any point, the Grievance Committee may request additional information in writing from the grievant and from the decision-maker(s). Note: all information gathered is solely for review by the Committee and is not to be shared with either party involved.

3) The Grievance Committee may consult with personnel they deem necessary to gather further relevant information, including the Office of Human Resources or the University attorneys.

4) Once all information is gathered, the Faculty Grievance Committee may take any of the following steps to resolve the issue:

A) They may communicate to the grievant and the decision maker(s) that the Committee finds against the grievant for any of the following reasons:

1) The grievance is improper or unsubstantial.

2) Insufficient time was allowed for its normal resolution.

3) There is no evidence of improper action on the part of the decision maker(s) which would constitute a legitimate grievance.

OR

B) They may find that they see merit in the grievant's complaint. In this case, the Committee will return the case to the decision maker(s) for reconsideration, together with a detailed rationale for their findings.

OR

C) The Committee may find it necessary to appoint a Mediator from the University to resolve the issue.

Note: the Mediator does not represent either party. Any party may object to the Mediator on the grounds of actual or apparent bias or conflict of interest and submit such objections to the Chair in writing. The Chair will review the objections and may replace the Mediator if that is deemed necessary.

1) The Mediator may consult the Offices of the Provost or Human Resources on mediation procedure or other matters involved in the grievance.

2) The Mediator shall try to resolve the grievance within thirty (30) calendar days from his/her appointment. With the consent of both parties, the period of mediation may be extended for a short period of time. If a mutually accepted agreement is reached, or if the grievance is not resolved within the thirty (30) calendar days, the mediator will so advise the Faculty Grievance Committee Chair in writing.

3) If the Mediator is unsuccessful in effecting a resolution, the Faculty Grievance Chair will pass all evidence on to an Ad Hoc Hearing Committee.

OR

D) The Committee may find it appropriate to refer the grievance or appeal to an Ad Hoc Hearing Committee to investigate the matter further in a full formal hearing in cases of violation of academic freedom. Creation of the Ad Hoc Hearing Committee and its procedures are outlined below.

### Procedures Regarding the Suspension or Dismissal of a Tenured Faculty Member

In the event that the President finds cause to suspend or dismiss a tenured faculty member (as outlined in the Progressive Discipline Policy), the Faculty Grievance Committee shall proceed as outlined below.

# Notification of Suspension or Dismissal

According to the Progressive Discipline Policy, before moving to suspend a faculty member, the President will send the faculty member a written explanation of her decision to suspend, in which she will offer to convene the Faculty Grievance Committee. If the faculty member accepts the offer, the President will notify

the Faculty Grievance Committee Chair and provide a written rationale outlining the reasons for the decision to suspend. In the case of dismissal, the President will automatically convene the Faculty Grievance Committee to review the matter, and will so notify the faculty member in her written notice of dismissal. The faculty member may decline the review and accept the dismissal. Otherwise, matters will proceed as below. All matters are kept confidential. As with suspension, the President will provide the Committee with a written rationale outlining the reasons to dismiss.

# **Procedures for Both Types of Issue**

The Faculty Grievance Chair will select the hearing committee as outlined above and notify the faculty member in writing of A) the makeup of the committee, B) the 4 (four) relevant deadlines outlined below, and C) a request for the faculty member's response in writing to the administration's rationale for dismissal. The Faculty Grievance Chair will also notify the President of the makeup of the committee that will hear the matter.

If either the faculty member or the President has some objection to the faculty members selected for the Committee, s/he may elect to request a substitution without stating cause (up to two times). In that event, the Faculty Grievance Chair will appoint a replacement; should s/he run out of alternates, s/he may request that Faculty Senate run a special election. Both shall have up to 5 (five) days to make a challenge (Deadline 1).

The faculty member shall have up to 7 (seven) days to respond initially in writing (Deadline 2). In that letter, the faculty member should outline his/her response to the decision-maker and notify the Committee of any witnesses or documentation that will be supplied.

The Committee may meet as many times as they deem necessary. The Committee may request to speak with the faculty member or the administration and to consult other personnel as they deem necessary to gather further relevant information, including the Office of Human Resources or the University attorneys, and to gather whatever documentation they deem necessary. The faculty member and administration will also each have the opportunity to speak to the committee if desired, and to provide witnesses, documentation, etc. as desired.

The faculty member must be given a date by which all evidence and witnesses must have been presented, a date that will allow the Committee to deliberate all the relevant material yet still make its decision in a timely fashion (Deadline 3). Normally, the Committee will make its recommendation within at least 20 (twenty) days of being first convened (Deadline 4). Recognizing the seriousness of the situation for all parties involved, the Committee will strive to do all in its power to consider the matter in a timely, yet thorough fashion.

At the request of either the President or the faculty member, a representative of a responsible educational association will be permitted to attend the meetings as an observer.

# **Findings**

If the Committee's decision is that there is no merit to the complaint against the faculty member, they shall recommend discontinuing the proceedings for suspension or dismissal. If the Committee finds that reason exists to question the fitness of the faculty member, they shall recommend either to continue the suspension or dismissal proceedings.

If the President agrees with the Committee's findings, she will notify in writing the Board of Trustees and the faculty member of the findings and her decision to accept. If the President chooses to reject the Committee's findings, she will provide the Committee and the faculty member a detailed rationale in writing for her decision.

The Committee's recommendation should be taken very seriously by the President, especially in the case of a unanimous vote as well as clearly, logically written findings. In that case, the administration should consider very carefully the possible repercussions of rejecting the faculty Committee's findings. If the Committee were split in its vote, with both sides making compelling arguments, the President would be more justified in choosing to reject the recommendation.

Note: the Faculty Grievance Committee will only be convened twice (i.e., once for suspension and once for dismissal) in the event that progressive discipline procedures have been instituted and failed, and that a reasonable amount of time has taken place between suspension and dismissal. In this event, the membership of the Committee may be similar or different, a determination of which is made by the Faculty Grievance Committee Chair, after consultation with the Faculty Senate Executive Council. In the rarer event of a serious breach of professional discipline and/or illegal activity, if the President elects to proceed immediately with dismissal procedures (not suspension) after meeting with the faculty member, then the Faculty Grievance Committee will meet to consider the appeal of the dismissal.

#### Ad Hoc Hearing Committee

Should the Grievance Committee deem it necessary to appoint an Ad Hoc Hearing Committee to investigate a case alleging a violation of academic freedom, the Chair shall notify the Faculty Senate President, who shall conduct an election for ten tenured candidates for the Ad Hoc Committee. The Faculty Senate Executive Council shall select three of these candidates to investigate the Complaint fully.

Each party shall have two challenges without stated cause regarding membership of the Ad Hoc Hearing Committee. No member of the Ad Hoc Hearing Committee shall have had any prior involvement in the case.

If the three-person Ad Hoc Hearing Committee cannot be chosen from the ten members of the standing committee, the Executive Council of the Faculty Senate is empowered to conduct a special election to obtain additional members.

The Ad Hoc Hearing Committee must select a chairperson.

#### Ad Hoc Hearing Procedures

- 1) The Ad Hoc Hearing Committee is empowered to gather information and documents specific to the case of the Grievant, conduct interviews, hold a hearing and take actions as are necessary to investigate the grievance to the extent that the law and University policy permit. The Ad Hoc Hearing Committee will provide recommendations in writing forty (40) calendar days from the date of its official appointment.
- 2) All Hearings are closed to anyone other than the parties and their advisors, members of the Ad Hoc Hearing Committee, and any witnesses invited to testify by the Committee. The hearing may be audio or video recorded and a written record will be maintained. The hearing is not a legal proceeding. At the beginning of the hearing, all procedures will be made known to the parties, and all information will be kept confidential.
- 3) Each party to the grievance may have one advisor during the hearing. The advisor may not participate in the hearing.
- 4) Strict rules of legal evidence will not be binding upon the Ad Hoc Hearing Committee and evidence of probative value in defining issues may be admitted.
- 5) The hearing record will be used exclusively as the basis for findings of fact and for arriving at a decision.
- 6) Upon reaching a decision on the issue and a recommendation for action, the Ad Hoc Hearing Committee will provide a summary written report to the petitioner, the person(s) named in the grievance, and the appropriate administrative officer and the President.
- 7) After receiving the recommendation of the Ad Hoc Hearing Committee, the appropriate administrative officer will review the recommendation and notify the Ad Hoc Hearing Committee and petitioner whether the recommendation has been accepted. If the recommendation of the Ad Hoc Hearing Committee is not accepted by the appropriate administrative officer, the administrative officer will provide a detailed written rationale to the

The Committee's recommendation should be taken very seriously, especially in the case of a unanimous vote and clearly, logically written findings. In that case, the administrative officer should consider very carefully the possible repercussions of rejecting the faculty Committee's findings. If the Committee were split in its vote, with both sides making compelling arguments, the officer would be more justified in choosing to reject the recommendation.

8) No details relevant to the privacy of the participants in the case will be included in the notice from the Hearing Committee. Public statements and publicity about the case by the participants will be avoided until the proceedings have been completed, including consideration by the President.

## Action by the President of the University

Following the recommendation of the Ad Hoc Hearing Committee, should the petitioner desire further consideration of the issue beyond the immediate administrative channels of the University, the President may be requested, within twenty calendar days, to review the case.

This review will be based on the record from the committee hearing and may provide opportunity for argument, oral or written, or both, by the principals. Then the President will then make the final decision.

#### Miscellaneous

## **Publicity**

Public statements by the faculty member or others about possible or actual grievances should be avoided. The Faculty Grievance Committee must maintain complete confidentiality regarding all matters before them.

#### **Responsibility for Expenses Incurred in Grievance and Appeal**

Expenses incurred by the grievant are the responsibility of the individual. These include, but are not limited to, the following:

- Cost of an advisor.
- Travel expenses for advisor, witnesses, or others engaged by petitioner.
- Cost of preparing any documents and copies thereof.

## **Reporting**

The Grievance Committee will make a brief summary report of its activities at the end of each academic year to the Faculty Senate. No details relevant to the privacy of the participants in any cases will be included in this report.

## Withdrawal of a Grievance

The grievance can be withdrawn at any point in the process.

# Non-Retaliation

Grievants will not be adversely affected for exercising their right to file a grievance, regardless of outcome. Similarly, neither committee members nor witnesses will suffer adverse effects as a result of their participation in the process. Anyone who violates this mandate can be subject to disciplinary action, up to and including dismissal.

# 2.61 EMERITUS/EMERITA DESIGNATION FOR FACULTY

(Established/approved by the President of the University 05/16/13; 03/02/15, 04/17/15; 01/31/17)

## **Policy Statement**

Emeritus status is an honorary title awarded for distinguished service to the academic community. The title may be bestowed on a faculty member who is entering permanent retirement and who has served the University and academic community with distinction. The bestowal of Emeritus status is a distinctive honor,

# **Criteria for Nomination**

- Minimum of 10 years of service.
- Must hold the rank of Associate or Full Professor
- Must be within one year of retirement date (either before or after formal retirement date).
- Must have achieved eminence through teaching, service and scholarship (or creative work) in college, professional, and community activities.

# Privileges

- All University benefits granted to faculty retirees;
- Listing in University catalog and directory at highest rank achieved with incorporation of Emeritus designation;
- Presentation of a certificate or resolution, appropriate for framing;
- Receive University ID/business card designating as Emeritus faculty, if requested.
- Ability to request institutional affiliation for proposals to funding agencies;
- Use of University stationery when in correspondence related to her/his professional role while a Marywood faculty member (e.g., submission of journal articles, serving as a reviewer for journals or books);
- Maintain access to campus e-mail;
- Retain use of campus dining facilities;
- Any other privileges conferred by the University President/Board of Trustees.

# **Nomination Process**

- 1. In order for the retiring faculty member to be considered for Emeritus/Emerita status, he/she must be nominated by the appropriate College/School Dean, chairperson of department, or a tenured member of the University.
- 2. Upon nomination, the candidate must submit to the Provost an application for such status which includes a current CV, three letters of recommendation (two must be from current Marywood faculty members) that discuss the individual's contributions in outstanding teaching, service, scholarship, or creative work throughout her/his career at Marywood University.
- 3. The Provost reviews the application and then submits a recommendation to the University President.
- 4. The University President will review the application, consider the Provost's recommendation, and render a final decision.